Transfer matrix spectrum for cyclic representations of the 6-vertex reflection algebra II

Jean Michel Maillet^{1*}, Giuliano Niccoli^{1†} and Baptiste Pezelier¹

1 Univ Lyon, Ens de Lyon, Univ Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, Laboratoire de Physique, UMR 5672, F-69342 Lyon, France

> ★ maillet@ens-lyon.fr † giuliano.niccoli@ens-lyon.fr > baptiste.pezelier@ens-lyon.fr

Abstract

This article is a direct continuation of [1] where we begun the study of the transfer matrix spectral problem for the cyclic representations of the trigonometric 6-vertex reflection algebra associated to the Bazhanov-Stroganov Lax operator. There we addressed this problem for the case where one of the K-matrices describing the boundary conditions is triangular. In the present article we consider the most general integrable boundary conditions, namely the most general boundary K-matrices satisfying the reflection equation. The spectral analysis is developed by implementing the method of Separation of Variables (SoV). We first design a suitable gauge transformation that enable us to put into correspondence the spectral problem for the most general boundary conditions with another one having one boundary K-matrix in a triangular form. In these settings the SoV resolution can be obtained along an extension of the method described in [1]. The transfer matrix spectrum is then completely characterized in terms of the set of solutions to a discrete system of polynomial equations in a given class of functions and equivalently as the set of solutions to an analogue of Baxter's T-Q functional equation. We further describe scalar product properties of the separate states including eigenstates of the transfer matrix.

© O Copyright J. M. Maillet *et al*. This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. Published by the SciPost Foundation.

Received 17-03-2018 Accepted 20-08-2018 Published 24-09-2018 doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.5.3.026



Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	Cyclic representations of 6-vertex reflection algebra.	4
3	Gauged cyclic reflection algebra and SoV representations	6
4	${\mathscr T}$ -spectrum characterization in SoV basis and scalar products	9
5	Functional equation characterizing the \mathcal{T} -spectrum	12

6	Conclusions				
Α	Gauge transformed Yang-Baxter algebra			25	
	A.1	Gauge	transformed Yang-Baxter generators	25	
	A.2	Pseudo	o-reference state for the gauge transformed Yang-Baxter algebra	26	
В	Gauge transformed Reflection algebra				
	B.1 Gauge transformed boundary operators				
	B.2	Representation of the gauge transformed Reflection algebra			
	B.3	ectral decomposition of the identity	36		
	B.4	Proof	Proof of pseudo diagonalizability and simplicity of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda \beta)$		
		B.4.1	Pseudo diagonalizability and simplicity of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda \beta)$: special represen-		
			tations	39	
		B.4.2	Pseudo diagonalizability and simplicity of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda \beta)$: general representations	42	
С	2 Properties of cofactor				
Re	References				

1 Introduction

In the recent years, the out-of-equilibrium behavior of close and open physical systems has attracted a lot of interest motivated in particular by new experimental results, see e.g. [2–10]. Microscopic models able to describe such situations are thus in general not only described through their bulk Hamiltonian but also by specifying appropriate boundary conditions. It leads eventually to rather complicated dynamical properties with possible deformations of the bulk symmetries. In the context of strongly coupled systems, integrable models in low dimension, with boundary conditions preserving integrability properties, can be used to gain insights into the non-perturbative behavior of such out-of-equilibrium dynamics, see e.g. [11] and references therein. In particular, they can also describe classical stochastic relaxation processes, like ASEP [12–17] or transport properties in one dimensional quantum systems, see e.g. [18, 19].

The algebraic description of quantum integrable models with non-trivial boundary conditions (namely going beyond periodic boundary conditions) goes back to Cherednik [20] and Sklyanin [21]. Such models have already a long history, that started with spin chains and Bethe ansatz [22–31, 34–36], and continued using its modern developments, see e.g. [21, 37–96]. The key point of the algebraic approaches is an extension of the standard Quantum Inverse Scattering method, see e.g. [97–113], and its associated Yang-Baxter algebra; it takes the form of the so-called reflection equations [20, 21] satisfied by the boundary version of the quantum monodromy matrix. The integrable structure of the model with boundaries can be described in terms of the corresponding bulk quantities supplemented with boundary conditions encoded in some K-matrices. To preserve integrability properties, these K-matrices should satisfy reflection equations. As shown by Cherednik in [20] these reflection equations are just consequences of the factorization property of the scattering of particles on a segment having reflecting ends described by the boundary K-matrices. It leads to compatibility properties between the scattering in the bulk described by the *R*-matrix and the reflection properties of the ends encoded in the K-matrices. These are such that there still exists full series of commuting conserved quantities for the model with boundaries generated by the boundary transfer matrix [21]. Its expression is quadratic in the bulk monodromy matrix entries and depends on the right and left boundary K-matrices. Then, as for the periodic case, the local Hamiltonian for the boundary model can be obtained from this boundary transfer matrix. This is the standard framework to then address the resolution of the common spectral problem for the transfer matrix and its associated local Hamiltonian. There have been quite a number of works devoted to boundary integrable models using, as in the periodic situation, various versions of the Bethe ansatz [37–96]. It appeared however, that while for special models and boundary K-matrices a method very similar to the standard algebraic Bethe ansatz (ABA), here based on the reflection equations, can be applied, the case of the most general boundary conditions (and associated *K*-matrices) preserving integrability turns out of be out of the reach of these methods. This motivated the use of different approaches like in particular the use of q-Onsager algebras, see e.g. [56–59], modifications of the Bethe ansatz [54,55,60–64,71] and the implementation for this case of the separation of variable (SoV) method [114-141]. For an extensive discussion and comparison of these various methods in the case of boundary integrable models, we refer to the general discussion given in the introduction of our first article [1] and to the references therein.

In our article [1] we started the implementation of the SoV method to cyclic representation of the 6-vertex reflection equation associated to the most general Bazhanov-Stroganov quantum Lax operator [142–147]. Let us recall that the periodic boundary conditions case (spectrum and form factors) was considered in previous works [123–131], generalizing in particular [148,149]. The interest in such a problem is due to the fact that special cases include the Sine-Gordon lattice model at roots of unity and the Chiral Potts model [150–160, 160–164]. In [1] we started the analysis considering the special case where one of the boundary Kmatrices has triangular form (which is equivalent to one constraint on the boundary parameters). For that situation we have been able to apply successfully the SoV method by identifying the separate basis as the eigenstate basis of a special diagonalizable *B*-operator with simple spectrum which can be constructed from the boundary monodromy matrix entries. Then using this separate basis, the spectrum (eigenvalues and eigenstates) for the boundary transfer matrix was completely characterized in terms of the set of solutions to a discrete system of polynomial equations in a given class of functions.

The purpose of the present article is to address this spectral problem for the most general boundary conditions preserving integrability, namely for the most general K-matrices solution of the reflection equation. The method to reach this goal is to design a gauge transformation that enable us to put this general situation into correspondence with the previous one, namely with a model having one triangular K-matrix. For that purpose, the standard idea of Baxter's gauge transformations, see e.g. [98, 111] and references therein, has to be adapted in a way similar to [80, 82] and generalized to these cyclic representations of the 6-vertex Yang-Baxter algebra. Then using this correspondence, the method and tools obtained in our first paper [1] can be used, leading to the complete characterization of the spectrum (again eigenvalues and eigenstates) of the general boundary transfer matrix. We also give determinant formula for the scalar products of the separate states. Further, we show that the spectrum characterization admits a representation in terms of functional equations of Baxter T-Q equation type. Let us note that an analogous inhomogeneous Baxter's like equation has been already proposed in [72] for this model on the basis of pure functional arguments on the fusion of transfer matrices. Thanks to our SoV construction, we prove in the present article that our inhomogeneous Baxter's like equation does characterize the full transfer matrix spectrum. Let us further remark that the inhomogeneous term in the proposal of [72] is presented in terms of the averages of the entries of the monodromy matrix. For general cyclic representations these quantities are defined only through (unresolved) recursion formula in [72]. Hence in [72] this inhomogeneous term is in fact not given explicitly which makes the comparison with our explicit functional equation not directly possible. Moreover, we would like to stress that in our formulation the Q-function are Laurent polynomial of a smaller degree compared to the one in [72]. This is due to the fact that the inhomogeneous term being computed explicitly in our SoV derivation it allows us to remove 4p (p being an integer characteristic value defining the cyclic representation, see (10) in section 2) irrelevant zeros from the T-Q functional equation as they can be factored out from each term of this equation (see section 5).

This article is organized as follows. In section 2 we just recall the basics of the cyclic representations associated to the Bazhanov-Stroganov quantum Lax operator. In section 3 we define the gauged transformed reflection algebra that put into correspondence the most general boundary condition *K*-matrix with a triangular one. It enables us to adapt the SoV method that we already described in our first article [1] to this more general context, leading in section 4 to the transfer matrix spectrum complete characterization in this SoV basis. There we also present the scalar product formulae for the so-called separate states containing the transfer matrix eigenstates. In section 5 we show that the spectrum characterization admit a representation in terms of functional equations of Baxter T-Q equation type. Details about the construction of the gauge transformation are given in Appendices A and B together with determinant identities used in the spectrum characterization in Appendix C.

2 Cyclic representations of 6-vertex reflection algebra.

Following Sklyanin's paper [21], we consider the most general cyclic solutions of the 6-vertex reflection equation associated to the Bazhanov-Stroganov Lax operator [143]:

$$R_{12}(\lambda/\mu) \,\mathcal{U}_{1,-}(\lambda) R_{21}(\lambda\mu/q) \,\mathcal{U}_{2,-}(\mu) = \mathcal{U}_{2,-}(\mu) R_{21}(\lambda\mu/q) \,\mathcal{U}_{1,-}(\lambda) R_{12}(\lambda/\mu), \qquad (1)$$

where the two sides of the equation belong to $\text{End}(V_1 \otimes V_2 \otimes \mathcal{H})$ and are defined by the following boundary monodromy matrices,

$$\mathscr{U}_{a,-}(\lambda) = M_a(\lambda)K_{a,-}(\lambda)\hat{M}_a(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda) & \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda) \\ \mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda) & \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}_a \in \operatorname{End}(V_a \otimes \mathscr{H}),$$
(2)

where

$$\hat{M}_a(\lambda) = (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \,\sigma_a^{\mathsf{y}} \,M_a^{\mathsf{t}_a}(1/\lambda) \,\sigma_a^{\mathsf{y}},\tag{3}$$

and $V_a \simeq \mathbb{C}^2$ is the so-called auxiliary space. Here,

$$M_{a}(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} A(\lambda) & B(\lambda) \\ C(\lambda) & D(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}_{a} \equiv L_{a,\mathsf{N}}(\lambda q^{-1/2}) \cdots L_{a,1}(\lambda q^{-1/2}) \in \operatorname{End}(V_{a} \otimes \mathscr{H})$$
(4)

is the cyclic solution of the 6-vertex Yang-Baxter equation:

$$R_{12}(\lambda/\mu)M_1(\lambda)M_2(\mu) = M_2(\mu)M_1(\lambda)R_{12}(\lambda/\mu) \in \operatorname{End}(V_1 \otimes V_2 \otimes \mathscr{H}),$$
(5)

associated to the R-matrix

$$R_{ab}(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} q\lambda - q^{-1}\lambda^{-1} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \lambda - \lambda^{-1} & q - q^{-1} & 0\\ 0 & q - q^{-1} & \lambda - \lambda^{-1} & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & q\lambda - q^{-1}\lambda^{-1} \end{pmatrix} \in \operatorname{End}(V_a \otimes V_b), \quad (6)$$

and defined in terms of the Bazhanov-Stroganov's Lax operators [143]:

$$L_{a,n}(\lambda) \equiv \begin{pmatrix} \lambda \alpha_n \nu_n - \beta_n \lambda^{-1} \nu_n^{-1} & u_n \left(q^{-1/2} a_n \nu_n + q^{1/2} b_n \nu_n^{-1} \right) \\ u_n^{-1} \left(q^{1/2} c_n \nu_n + q^{-1/2} d_n \nu_n^{-1} \right) & \gamma_n \nu_n / \lambda - \delta_n \lambda / \nu_n \end{pmatrix}_a \in \operatorname{End}(V_a \otimes \mathscr{R}_n),$$

$$(7)$$

where

$$\gamma_n = a_n c_n / \alpha_n, \quad \delta_n = b_n d_n / \beta_n. \tag{8}$$

The $u_n \in \text{End}(\mathscr{R}_n)$ and $v_m \in \text{End}(\mathscr{R}_m)$ are unitary Weyl algebra generators,

$$u_n v_m = q^{\delta_{n,m}} v_m u_n \quad \text{with} \quad u_n^p = v_m^p = 1 \; \forall n, m \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
 (9)

and

$$q = e^{-i\pi\beta^2}, \ \beta^2 = p'/p \text{ with } p' \text{ even and } p = 2l+1 \text{ odd}, \ l \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(10)

The local quantum spaces \mathscr{R}_n are *p*-dimensional Hilbert spaces and the full representation space of the cyclic Yang-Baxter and reflection algebra is defined by the tensor product of the local quantum spaces, i.e. $\mathscr{H} = \bigotimes_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \mathscr{R}_n$. Moreover, we consider here the most general boundary matrices defined as

$$K_{a,\pm}(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} a_{\pm}(\lambda) & b_{\pm}(\lambda) \\ c_{\pm}(\lambda) & d_{\pm}(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}_{a} \equiv K_{a}(\lambda q^{(1\pm1)/2}; \zeta_{\pm}, \kappa_{\pm}, \tau_{\pm}),$$
(11)

where

$$K_{a}(\lambda;\zeta,\kappa,\tau) = \frac{1}{\zeta - \frac{1}{\zeta}} \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\lambda\zeta}{q^{1/2}} - \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda\zeta} & \kappa e^{\tau} \left(\frac{\lambda^{2}}{q} - \frac{q}{\lambda^{2}}\right) \\ \kappa e^{-\tau} \left(\frac{\lambda^{2}}{q} - \frac{q}{\lambda^{2}}\right) & \frac{q^{1/2}\zeta}{\lambda} - \frac{\lambda}{\zeta q^{1/2}} \end{pmatrix}_{a} \in \operatorname{End}(V_{a}).$$
(12)

We introduce the functions

$$A_{-}(\lambda) \equiv g_{-}(\lambda)a(\lambda q^{-1/2})d(1/(q^{1/2}\lambda)), \quad D_{-}(\lambda) = k(\lambda)A_{-}(q/\lambda), \quad (13)$$

where

$$a(\lambda) \equiv a_0 \prod_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \left(\frac{\beta_n}{\lambda} + q^{-1} \frac{b_n \alpha_n}{a_n} \lambda\right), \quad k(\lambda) = \frac{\left(\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2\right)}{\left(\lambda^2/q^2 - q^2/\lambda^2\right)},\tag{14}$$

$$d(\lambda) \equiv \frac{(-1)^{\mathsf{N}}}{a_0} \prod_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{a_n c_n}{\alpha_n} (\frac{1}{\lambda} + q \frac{d_n \alpha_n}{c_n \beta_n} \lambda), \tag{15}$$

where a_0 is a free nonzero parameter and

$$g_{\epsilon}(\lambda) \equiv \frac{(\lambda \alpha_{\epsilon}/q^{1/2} - q^{1/2}/(\lambda \alpha_{\epsilon}))(\lambda \beta_{\epsilon}^{-\epsilon}/q^{1/2} + q^{1/2}/(\lambda \beta_{\epsilon}^{-\epsilon}))}{(\alpha_{\epsilon} - 1/\alpha_{\epsilon})(\beta_{\epsilon} + 1/\beta_{\epsilon})},$$
(16)

where $\epsilon = \pm 1$ and we have defined

$$(\alpha_{\epsilon} - 1/\alpha_{\epsilon})(\beta_{\epsilon} + 1/\beta_{\epsilon}) \equiv \frac{\zeta_{\epsilon} - 1/\zeta_{\epsilon}}{\kappa_{\epsilon}}, \quad (\alpha_{\epsilon} + 1/\alpha_{\epsilon})(\beta_{\epsilon} - 1/\beta_{\epsilon}) \equiv \frac{\zeta_{\epsilon} + 1/\zeta_{\epsilon}}{\kappa_{\epsilon}}.$$
 (17)

Moreover, later we will use

$$\mu_{n,h} \equiv \begin{cases} iq^{1/2} (a_n \beta_n / \alpha_n b_n)^{1/2} & h = +, \\ iq^{1/2} (c_n \beta_n / \alpha_n d_n)^{1/2} & h = -. \end{cases}$$
(18)

Following the Sklyanin's paper [21] the next proposition holds:

Proposition 2.1. The most general boundary transfer matrix associated to the Bazhanov-Stroganov Lax operator in the cyclic representations of the reflection algebra is defined by

$$\mathscr{T}(\lambda) \equiv tr_a\{K_{a,+}(\lambda)\mathscr{U}_{a,-}(\lambda)\}$$
(19)

$$= a_{+}(\lambda)\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda) + d_{+}(\lambda)\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda) + b_{+}(\lambda)\mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda) + c_{+}(\lambda)\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda).$$
(20)

It is a one parameter family of commuting operators satisfying the following symmetries proprieties:

$$\mathscr{T}(\lambda) = \mathscr{T}(1/\lambda), \quad \mathscr{T}(-\lambda) = \mathscr{T}(\lambda).$$
 (21)

The boundary quantum determinant

$$det_{q} \ \mathscr{U}_{a,-}(\lambda) \equiv ((\lambda/q)^{2} - (q/\lambda)^{2}) [\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda q^{1/2}) \mathscr{A}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda) + \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda q^{1/2}) \mathscr{C}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda)]$$
(22)

$$= ((\lambda/q)^2 - (q/\lambda)^2) [\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda q^{1/2}) \mathscr{D}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda) + \mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda q^{1/2}) \mathscr{B}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda)]$$
(23)

is a central element in the reflection algebra, i.e.

$$[det_q \ \mathscr{U}_{a,-}(\lambda), \mathscr{U}_{a,-}(\mu)] = 0, \tag{24}$$

and its explicit expression reads:

$$det_q \ \mathscr{U}_{a,-}(\lambda) = (\lambda^2/q^2 - q^2/\lambda^2) \mathsf{A}_{-}(\lambda q^{1/2}) \mathsf{A}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda).$$
(25)

3 Gauged cyclic reflection algebra and SoV representations

In our previous paper we solved the spectral problem associated to the transfer matrix of the cyclic representations under the requirement that one of the boundary matrices is triangular, i.e. $b_+(\lambda) \equiv 0$. In this paper we want to solve the same type of spectral problem but for the most general boundary conditions. In order to do so we can follow the same approach used in the case of the transfer matrix associated to the spin-1/2 reflection algebra [80]. That is, we introduce the following linear combinations of the original reflection algebra generators

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \frac{\left[-\left(\lambda q^{3/2}/\beta\right)\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda) - \alpha q \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda) + \mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda)/(\alpha q) + \beta \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda)/(\lambda q^{3/2})\right]}{(\beta/q^2 - q^2/\beta)}, \qquad (26)$$

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \frac{\left[-\left(\lambda\beta/q^{1/2}\right)\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda) - \alpha q \,\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda) + \left(\beta^{2}/\alpha q\right)\mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda) + \left(\beta q^{1/2}/\lambda\right)\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda)\right]}{(\beta - 1/\beta)}, \quad (27)$$

$$\mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \frac{\left[\left(\lambda q^{3/2}/\beta\right)\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda) + \alpha q \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda) - \left(q^{3}/\alpha\beta^{2}\right)\mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda) - \left(q^{5/2}/\lambda\beta\right)\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda)\right]}{\left(\beta/q^{2} - q^{2}/\beta\right)}, \quad (28)$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \frac{\left[\left(\lambda\beta/q^{1/2}\right)\mathcal{A}_{-}(\lambda) + \alpha q \mathcal{B}_{-}(\lambda) - \mathcal{C}_{-}(\lambda)/\alpha q - \left(q^{1/2}/\lambda\beta\right)\mathcal{D}_{-}(\lambda)\right]}{(\beta - 1/\beta)},\tag{29}$$

where $\beta \neq \pm 1, \pm q^2$ and α are arbitrary complex values; to simplify the notation, we won't explicit the dependance in α . As it is discussed in the appendices A and B, these operators families still satisfy a set of commutation relations which are gauged versions of the reflection algebra commutation relations. In the following we will refer to these families as the gauge transformed reflection algebra generators. In the same appendices, we prove the following theorem, characterizing the representation of these generators:

Theorem 3.1. For almost all the values of the boundary-bulk-gauge parameters there exit a left $\langle \Omega_{\beta} |$ and a right $|\Omega_{\beta} \rangle$ pseudo-eigenstate of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \beta)$,

$$\langle \Omega_{\beta} | \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \beta) = B_{0}(\lambda | \beta) \langle \Omega_{\beta/q^{2}} |, \quad \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \beta) | \Omega_{\beta} \rangle = |\Omega_{q^{2}\beta} \rangle B_{0}(\lambda | \beta), \tag{30}$$

where

$$B_{h}(\lambda|\beta) = B_{-}(\beta)\left(\frac{\lambda^{2}}{q} - \frac{q}{\lambda^{2}}\right) \prod_{a=1}^{N} \left(\frac{\lambda}{B_{-,a}(\beta)q^{h_{a}}} - \frac{B_{-,a}(\beta)q^{h_{a}}}{\lambda}\right) \left(\lambda q^{h_{a}}B_{-,a}(\beta) - \frac{1}{\lambda q^{h_{a}}B_{-,a}(\beta)}\right), (31)$$

for $h = (h_1, ..., h_N) \in \{0, ..., p - 1\}^N$ with

$$B_{-,n}^{2}(\beta) \neq q^{1-2h} \alpha_{-}^{2\epsilon}, B_{-,n}^{2}(\beta) \neq -q^{1-2h} \beta_{-}^{2\epsilon},$$
(32)

$$B^{2}_{-,n}(\beta) \neq q^{1-2h}\mu^{2\epsilon}_{m,+}, \ B^{2}_{-,n}(\beta) \neq q^{1-2h}\mu^{2\epsilon}_{m,-},$$
(33)

for any $\epsilon = \pm 1$, $n, m \in \{1, ..., N\}$ and $h \in \{1, ..., p-1\}$. Then, the following set of states:

$$\langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_N | = \frac{1}{N_{\beta}} \langle \Omega_{\beta} | \prod_{n=1}^{N} \prod_{k_n=1}^{h_n} \frac{\mathscr{A}_{-}(q^{1-k_n}/B_{-,n}(\beta)|\beta q^2)}{A_{-}(q^{1-k_n}/B_{-,n}(\beta))},$$
(34)

$$|\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{N}\rangle \equiv \frac{1}{N_{\beta/q^{2}}} \prod_{n=1}^{N} \prod_{k_{n}=1}^{h_{n}} \frac{\mathscr{D}_{-}(q^{1-k_{n}}/B_{-,n}(\beta)|\beta)}{D_{-}(q^{1-k_{n}}/B_{-,n}(\beta))} |\Omega_{\beta}\rangle,$$
(35)

form a left and a right basis of the representation space defining the following decomposition of the identity

$$\mathbb{I} \equiv \sum_{h_1,\dots,h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_a^{(h_a)}) |\beta q^2, h_1,\dots,h_N\rangle \langle \beta, h_1,\dots,h_N|,$$
(36)

with

$$\langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_N | \beta q^2, k_1, ..., k_N \rangle = \prod_{1 \le a \le N} \delta_{h_a, k_a} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} \frac{1}{X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}},$$
(37)

where

$$X_{b}^{(h_{b})} = (B_{-,b}(\beta)q^{h_{b}})^{2} + 1/(B_{-,b}(\beta)q^{h_{b}})^{2},$$
(38)

for the non-zero normalization fixed by

$$N_{\beta} = \left(\prod_{1 \le b < a \le \mathbb{N}} \left(X_{a}^{(p-1)} - X_{b}^{(p-1)}\right) \langle \Omega_{\beta} | \Omega_{\beta q^{2}} \rangle\right)^{1/2}.$$
(39)

In this basis the operator family $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ is pseudo-diagonalized,

$$\langle \beta, h_1, \dots, h_N | \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \beta) = B_h(\lambda | \beta) \langle \beta / q^2, h_1, \dots, h_N |, \qquad (40)$$

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)|\beta,h_{1},...,h_{N}\rangle = |q^{2}\beta,h_{1},...,h_{N}\rangle_{B_{h}}(\lambda|\beta), \tag{41}$$

with simple pseudo-spectrum

$$B_{-,n}^{2p}(\beta) \neq \pm 1, \ B_{-,m}^{p}(\beta) \neq B_{-,n}^{p}(\beta), \ \forall n \neq m \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
(42)

and the operator families $\mathscr{A}_{(\lambda|\beta)}$ and $\mathscr{D}_{(\lambda|\beta)}$ in the zeros $\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}$ of $\mathscr{B}_{(\lambda|\beta)}$ act as simple shift operators:

$$\langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_N | \mathscr{A}_{-}(\zeta_a^{(h_a)} | \beta q^2) = \mathsf{A}_{-}(\zeta_a^{(h_a)}) \langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_N | T_a^{-\varphi_a},$$
(43)

$$\mathscr{D}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}|\beta)|\beta,h_{1},...,h_{\mathsf{N}}\rangle = T_{a}^{-\varphi_{a}}|\beta,h_{1},...,h_{\mathsf{N}}\rangle\mathsf{D}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}),\tag{44}$$

where

$$\langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_a, ..., h_N | T_a^{\pm} = \langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_a \pm 1, ..., h_N |,$$
 (45)

$$T_{a}^{\pm}|\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{a}, ..., h_{N}\rangle = |\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{a} \pm 1, ..., h_{N}\rangle,$$
(46)

and

$$\zeta_n^{(h)} = \left(\mathbb{B}_{-,n}(\beta) q^h \right)^{\varphi_n} \text{ for } h \in \{0, ..., p-1\} \text{ and } \forall n \in \{1, ..., 2N\},$$
(47)

$$\varphi_a = 1 - 2\theta(a - N) \text{ with } \theta(x) = \{0 \text{ for } x \le 0, 1 \text{ for } x > 0\}.$$
 (48)

Let us comment that the existence of the states $\langle \Omega_{\beta} |$ and $|\Omega_{\beta} \rangle$ can be proven by a general argument which we present in Appendix B. For general representations, the pseudo-spectrum of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$, i.e. the values of $\mathbb{B}_{-,n}(\beta)$ and $\mathbb{B}_{-}(\beta)$, must be computed by recursion on the number of sites. However, in Appendix B we present the explicit expression for $\mathbb{B}_{-,n}(\beta)$ and $\mathbb{B}_{-}(\beta)$ in some particular representations.

The interest in these gauge transformed boundary generators is due to the possibility to use them to rewrite the transfer matrix associated to the most general cyclic 6-vertex reflection algebra representations in a simple form, as presented in the following proposition:

Proposition 3.1. The quantum determinant can be written in terms of the gauge transformed boundary generators as

$$\frac{\det_{q} \mathscr{U}_{-}(\lambda)}{(\lambda^{2}/q^{2}-q^{2}/\lambda^{2})} = \mathscr{A}_{-}(q^{1/2}\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{A}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta q^{2}) + \mathscr{B}_{-}(q^{1/2}\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta)\mathscr{C}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta q^{2})$$

$$\tag{49}$$

$$= \mathscr{D}_{-}(q^{1/2}\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta)\mathscr{D}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta) + \mathscr{C}_{-}(q^{1/2}\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{B}_{-}(q^{1/2}/\lambda^{\epsilon}|\beta), \quad (50)$$

 $\epsilon = \pm 1$. Moreover, if we set the gauge parameter α to

$$\alpha = -\beta \beta_+ / q^2 \alpha_+ e^{\tau_+},\tag{51}$$

 $(\alpha_+ \text{ and } \beta_+ \text{ are defined in (17), they are linked to the boundary parameters } \zeta_+, \kappa_+ \text{ and } \tau_+, \text{ see (11)-(12)) then the transfer matrix can be written as$

$$\mathscr{T}(\lambda) = \mathsf{a}_{+}(\lambda)\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) + \mathsf{a}_{+}(1/\lambda)\mathscr{A}_{-}(1/\lambda|\beta) + q\mathsf{c}_{+}(\lambda|\beta)\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta/q^{2})$$
(52)

$$\mathscr{T}(\lambda) = \mathsf{d}_{+}(\lambda)\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) + \mathsf{d}_{+}(1/\lambda)\mathscr{D}_{-}(1/\lambda|\beta) + \mathsf{c}_{+}(\lambda|\beta)\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)/q,$$
(53)

where we have defined

$$\mathsf{a}_{+}(\lambda) = -\frac{\lambda^{2}q - 1/q\lambda^{2}}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}}g_{+}(\lambda), \quad \mathsf{d}_{+}(\lambda) = \frac{\lambda^{2}q - 1/q\lambda^{2}}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}}g_{+}(q/\lambda), \tag{54}$$

$$c_{+}(\lambda|\beta) = \frac{-q(\lambda^{2}q - 1/q\lambda^{2})(\beta\beta_{+}/q\alpha_{+} - q\alpha_{+}/\beta\beta_{+})}{\beta(\alpha_{+} - 1/\alpha_{+})(\beta_{+} + 1/\beta_{+})}.$$
(55)

Proof. The proof of this statement coincides with the one given in [80] for the XXZ spin 1/2 quantum chain with general integrable boundaries; in fact, this statement is representation independent. The only difference is that here we have used a Laurent polynomial form while in the XXZ case it was a trigonometric form.

The simple representations (52)-(53) of the transfer matrix in terms of the gauge transformed boundary generators and the known actions (43)-(44) of these operators imply that the transfer matrix spectral problem is separated in the pseudo-eigenbasis of $\mathcal{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$.

Sci Post

4 \mathscr{T} -spectrum characterization in SoV basis and scalar products

In this section we present the complete characterization of the spectrum of the transfer matrix $\mathscr{T}(\lambda)$ associated to the cyclic representations of the 6-vertex reflection algebra. We first present some preliminary properties satisfied by all the eigenvalue functions of the transfer matrix $\mathscr{T}(\lambda)$:

Lemma 4.1. Denote by $\Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ the transfer matrix spectrum, then any $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ is an even function of λ symmetrical under the transformation $\lambda \to 1/\lambda$ which admits the following interpolation formula

$$\tau(\lambda) = \sum_{a=1}^{N} \frac{\Lambda^2 - X^2}{(X_a^{(0)})^2 - X^2} \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b\neq a}}^{N} \frac{\Lambda - X_b^{(0)}}{X_a^{(0)} - X_b^{(0)}} \tau(\zeta_a^{(0)}) + (-1)^N \frac{(\Lambda + X)}{2} \prod_{b=1}^{N} \frac{\Lambda - X_b^{(0)}}{X - X_b^{(0)}} det_q M(1)$$
$$- (-1)^N \frac{(\Lambda - X)}{2} \prod_{b=1}^{N} \frac{\Lambda - X_b^{(0)}}{X + X_b^{(0)}} \frac{(\zeta_+ + 1/\zeta_+)}{(\zeta_+ - 1/\zeta_+)} \frac{(\zeta_- + 1/\zeta_-)}{(\zeta_- - 1/\zeta_-)} det_q M(i)$$
$$+ (\Lambda^2 - X^2) \tau_{\infty} \prod_{b=1}^{N} (\Lambda - X_b^{(0)}), \tag{56}$$

where

$$\Lambda \equiv (\lambda^2 + 1/\lambda^2) \quad and \quad X \equiv q + 1/q , \qquad (57)$$

and

$$\tau_{\infty} \equiv \frac{\kappa_{+}\kappa_{-}(e^{\tau_{+}-\tau_{-}}\prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}}\delta_{b}\gamma_{b} + e^{\tau_{-}-\tau_{+}}\prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}}\alpha_{b}\beta_{b})}{(\zeta_{+}-1/\zeta_{+})(\zeta_{-}-1/\zeta_{-})} \,.$$
(58)

We recall that $\zeta_{-}, \kappa_{-}, \tau_{-}, \zeta_{+}, \kappa_{+}$ and τ_{+} are the boundary parameters, see (11)-(12), and $\alpha_{n}, \beta_{n}, \gamma_{n}$ and δ_{n} are the bulk parameters, see (7).

Proof. This lemma coincides with Lemma 5.1 of our previous paper.

We introduce the following one-parameter family $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ of $p \times p$ matrices,

where for now $\tau(\lambda)$ is a generic function and we have defined

$$A(\lambda) = a_{+}(\lambda)A_{-}(\lambda), \qquad (60)$$

(from (13) and (54)) where the coefficient $A(\lambda)$ satisfies the quantum determinant condition

$$A(\lambda q^{1/2})A(q^{1/2}/\lambda) = \frac{a_{+}(\lambda q^{1/2})a_{+}(q^{1/2}/\lambda)\det_{q}\mathcal{U}_{-}(\lambda)}{(\lambda/q)^{2} - (q/\lambda)^{2}}.$$
(61)

The separation of variables lead to the following discrete characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum.

Theorem 4.1. For almost all the values of the boundary-bulk parameters $\mathcal{T}(\lambda)$ is diagonalizable and it has simple spectrum and $\Sigma_{\mathcal{T}}$ coincides with the set of polynomials $\tau(\lambda)$ of the form (56) which satisfy the following discrete system of equations:

$$\det D_{\tau}(\zeta_a^{(0)}) = 0, \ \forall a \in \{1, ..., N\}.$$
(62)

1) The right \mathscr{T} -eigenstate corresponding to $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ is defined by the following decomposition in the right SoV-basis:

$$|\tau\rangle = \sum_{h_1,\dots,h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{a=1}^{N} q_{\tau,a}^{(h_a)} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}) |\beta, h_1,\dots,h_N\rangle,$$
(63)

where the gauge parameters α and β satisfy the condition (51) and the $q_{\tau,a}^{(h_a)}$ are the unique nontrivial solutions up to normalization of the linear homogeneous system,

$$D_{\tau}(\zeta_{a}^{(0)}) \begin{pmatrix} q_{\tau,a}^{(0)} \\ \vdots \\ q_{\tau,a}^{(p-1)} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ \vdots \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(64)

II) The left \mathscr{T} -eigenstate corresponding to $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ is defined by the following decomposition in the left SoV-basis:

$$\langle \tau | = \sum_{h_1,...,h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{a=1}^{N} \hat{q}_{\tau,a}^{(h_a)} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}) \langle h_1,...,h_N,\beta/q^2 |,$$
(65)

where the gauge parameters α and β satisfy the condition (51) and the $\hat{q}_{\tau,a}^{(h_a)}$ are the unique nontrivial solutions up to normalization of the linear homogeneous system,

$$\left(\begin{array}{ccc} \hat{q}_{\tau,a}^{(0)} & \dots & \hat{q}_{\tau,a}^{(p-1)} \end{array} \right) \left(\hat{D}_{\tau}(\zeta_a^{(0)}) \right)^{t_0} = \left(\begin{array}{ccc} 0 & \dots & 0 \end{array} \right),$$
(66)

and $\hat{D}_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is the family of $p \times p$ matrices defined substituting in $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ the coefficient $A(\lambda)$ with

$$D(\lambda) = d_{+}(\lambda)D_{-}(\lambda), \qquad (67)$$

defined from (13) and (54).

Proof. The Theorem 3.1 implies that for almost all the values of the gauge-boundary-bulk parameters the conditions (32)-(33) hold. Here, we need to prove also that for almost all the values of the boundary-bulk parameters we have,

$$B_{-,n}^{2}(\beta) \neq q^{1-2h} \alpha_{+}^{\pm 2}, \ B_{-,n}^{2}(\beta) \neq -q^{1-2h} \beta_{+}^{\pm 2}, \ \forall h \in \{1, ..., p-1\}, n \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
(68)

once we set the ratio α/β as in (51). Let us first observe that $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ is a Laurent polynomial in α , β , the inner boundary parameters and the bulk parameters. So that by (51), the one parameter family $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ becomes Laurent polynomial in the outer boundary parameters too. Consequently, to prove that (68) is satisfied for almost all the values of the boundarybulk parameters it is enough to prove that we can find some values of these parameters for which (68) is satisfied. Indeed, we can chose arbitrary boundary-bulk parameters satisfying the following inequalities,

$$\mu_{+,n}^{p} \neq \alpha_{+}^{\pm p} \text{ and } \mu_{+,n}^{p} \neq -\beta_{+}^{\pm p}, \ \forall n \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
(69)

together with those in (323) and (324) and impose the N conditions (322). Under these conditions, Theorem 3.1 implies the pseudo-diagonalizability of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ and fixes the spectrum of its zeros $B_{-,n}(\beta)$ by (325); so that the inequality (68) is satisfied.

As we have proven that for almost all the values of the boundary-bulk parameters the inequalities (68), (323) and (324) hold, to prove this theorem we have just to follow the same proof given in the non-gauged case, i.e. the proof of Theorem 5.1 of our previous paper.

Let us comment that with respect to this last theorem here we are stating also the diagonalizability of the transfer matrix for almost any value of the parameters of the representation. This last statement can be proven as it follows. Let us consider the following special representation, where the bulk parameters satisfy

$$c_n = -b_n^*$$
; $d_n = -a_n^*$ and $\alpha_n^* \beta_n = a_n^* b_n$, (70)

and where the boundary matrices are diagonal, $K_{a,-}(\lambda) = K_a(\lambda; \zeta_-, 0, 0)$ and $K_{a,+}(\lambda) = K_a(q\lambda; \zeta_+, 0, 0)$ (see (11)-(12)), with the associated boundary parameters satisfying moreover $|\zeta_-| = |\zeta_+| = 1$. The * operation is the complex conjugation. A simple direct calculation made for example in [129] leads to the following Hermitian conjugate of the monodromy matrix (4):

$$M_a^{\dagger}(\lambda) = \sigma_a^y M_a(\lambda^*) \sigma_a^y, \tag{71}$$

where σ_a^y denotes the Pauli matrix.

From this relation, and using the specific inner boundary matrix introduced, one can compute the Hermitian conjugate of the boundary monodromy matrix (2),

$$\mathscr{U}_{a,-}^{\dagger}(\lambda) = \mathscr{U}_{a,-}^{t_a}(1/\lambda^*).$$
(72)

Then, from the definition of the boundary transfer matrix, and for the special choice of representation here chosen, we can show

$$\mathscr{T}^{\dagger}(\lambda) = \mathscr{T}(1/\lambda^*). \tag{73}$$

Thus for this special representation the boundary transfer matrix is normal. Then it follows that the determinant of the $p^{N} \times p^{N}$ matrix of elements $\langle e_i | \tau_j \rangle$, where $\langle e_i |$ is the generic element of a given basis of covectors and $| \tau_j \rangle$ is the generic transfer matrix eigenvector, is non zero.

Noticing that this determinant is a ratio of algebraic functions of the bulk and boundary parameters, non zero for the special choice of the parameters above defined, it follows that it is non zero for almost every choice of the parameters. Which concludes the proof. \Box

It is also interesting to remark that we can obtain the coefficients of a left transfer matrix eigenstates in terms of those of the right one. The following lemma defines this characterization and can be proven as in the standard case [1]:

Lemma 4.2. Let $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ then it holds

$$\frac{\hat{q}_{\tau,a}^{(h)}}{\hat{q}_{\tau,a}^{(h-1)}} = \frac{A(1/\zeta_a^{(h-1)})}{D(1/\zeta_a^{(h-1)})} \frac{q_{\tau,a}^{(h)}}{q_{\tau,a}^{(h-1)}}.$$
(74)

Let us introduce a class of left and right states, the so-called separate states, characterised by the following type of decompositions in the left and right separate basis:

$$\langle \alpha | \equiv \sum_{h_1,\dots,h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{a=1}^{N} \alpha_a^{(h_a)} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}) \langle \beta / q^2, h_1,\dots,h_N |,$$
(75)

$$|\beta\rangle = \sum_{h_1,\dots,h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{a=1}^{N} \beta_a^{(h_a)} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}) |\beta, h_1,\dots,h_N\rangle,$$
(76)

where the coefficients $\alpha_a^{(h_a)}$ and $\beta_a^{(h_a)}$ are arbitrary complex numbers, meaning that the coefficients of these separate states have a factorised form in these basis. ($X_a^{(h_a)}$ defined in (38)).

These separate states are interesting at least for two reasons: the eigenstates of the boundary transfer matrix are special separate states, and they admit a simple determinant scalar product, as it is stated in the next proposition:

Proposition 4.1. Let us take an arbitrary separate left state $\langle \alpha |$ and an arbitrary separate right state $|\beta\rangle$. Then it holds

$$\langle \alpha | \beta \rangle = \det \mathcal{M}^{(\alpha,\beta)},\tag{77}$$

where the elements of the size N matrix $\mathcal{M}^{(\alpha,\beta)}$ are given by

$$\forall (a,b) \in [1,\mathsf{N}]^2, \ \mathscr{M}_{a,b}^{(\alpha,\beta)} \equiv \sum_{h=0}^{p-1} \alpha_a^{(h)} \beta_a^{(h)} (X_a^{(h)})^{(b-1)}.$$
(78)

The proof is quite straightforward, it is based on the fact that one can see a Vandermonde determinant when computing the scalar product. One of the main corollary is the orthogonality of two eigenstates $\langle \tau |$ and $|\tau' \rangle$ of the boundary transfer matrix associated to two different eigenvalues $\tau(\lambda)$ and $\tau'(\lambda)$,

$$\langle \tau | \tau' \rangle = 0. \tag{79}$$

The computation of such scalar products is the very first step towards the dynamics, several further steps being required to reach this characterization for the models associated to cyclic representations of the 6-vertex reflection algebra: the reconstruction of the local operators in separate variables, the identification of the ground state, the homogeneous and the thermodynamic limit. For example a rewriting of the determinant representations for the form factors obtained from separation of variable will be necessary to overcome the standard problems related to the homogeneous limit. This problem has been addressed and solved for the XXX spin 1/2 chain, linking the separation of variable type determinants with Izergin's, Slavnov's and Gaudin's type determinants [140, 141].

5 Functional equation characterizing the \mathcal{T} -spectrum

The purpose of this section is to characterize the spectrum by functional relations analogous to Baxter's T-Q equation. To begin with, we first need the following property.

Lemma 5.1. Let $\tau(\lambda)$ be a function of λ invariant under the transformation $\lambda \to 1/\lambda$ and $\lambda \to -\lambda$ then det_p $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ (from (59)) is a function of

$$Z = \lambda^{2p} + \frac{1}{\lambda^{2p}},\tag{80}$$

i.e. it is a function of λ^p invariant under the transformations $\lambda^p \to 1/\lambda^p$ and $\lambda \to -\lambda$. Moreover, if $\tau(\lambda)$ is a Laurent polynomial of degree N + 2 in $\Lambda = \lambda^2 + \frac{1}{\lambda^2}$ then $det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is a Laurent polynomial of degree N + 2 in Z.

Proof. The first part of this lemma about the dependence w.r.t. *Z* of $\det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ has been already proven in Lemma 5.2 of our previous paper [1] while the second part of this lemma can be proven following the proof given in Proposition 6.1 of the same paper. To adapt this proof here, let us observe that the matrix $D_{\tau}(i^a q^{h+1/2})$ for $a \in \{0, 1\}$ and $h \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$ contains one row with two divergent elements, i.e. $-A(\pm 1)$ and $-A(\pm i)$, respectively for a = 0 and

a = 1. Nevertheless the determinants $\det_p D_{\tau}(i^a q^{h+1/2})$ are all finites for any $a \in \{0, 1\}$ and $h \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$ if $\tau(i^b q^{k+1/2})$ are finite for any $b \in \{0, 1\}$ and $k \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$. Indeed, by the symmetries $\lambda^p \to 1/\lambda^p$ and $\lambda \to -\lambda$ all the determinants $\det_p D_{\tau}(q^{h+1/2})$ coincide as well as all the determinants $\det_p D_{\tau}(iq^{h+1/2})$. So that we have to prove our statement for one value of $q^{h+1/2}$ and one value of $iq^{h+1/2}$. Now, we can use the expansion of the determinant w.r.t. the central row,

$$\det_{p} D_{\tau}(\lambda q^{1/2}) = \tau(\lambda) \det_{p-1} D_{\tau,(p+1)/2,(p+1)/2}(\lambda q^{1/2}) + \frac{\chi(\lambda) \det_{p-1} D_{\tau,(p+1)/2,(p+1)/2-1}(\lambda q^{1/2})}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}} - \frac{\chi(1/\lambda) \det_{p-1} D_{\tau,(p+1)/2,(p+1)/2+1}(\lambda q^{1/2})}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}}, \quad (81)$$

where

$$\mathbf{x}(\lambda) = \left(\lambda^2 - \frac{1}{\lambda^2}\right) \mathbf{A}(\lambda),\tag{82}$$

and $D_{\tau,i,j}(\lambda)$ denotes the $(p-1) \times (p-1)$ matrix obtained from $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ removing the row *i* and the column *j*. From the identity

$$\det_{p-1} D_{\tau,(p+1)/2,(p+1)/2+1}(\lambda q^{1/2}) = \det_{p-1} D_{\tau,(p+1)/2,(p+1)/2-1}(q^{1/2}/\lambda),$$
(83)

and the regularity of these two determinants for $\lambda \to \pm 1$ and $\lambda \to \pm i$, it follows that $\det_p D_{\tau}(i^a q^{1/2})$ are finites too for $a \in \{0, 1\}$. Now, our statement about the Laurent polynomiality of degree N + 2 of $\det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ w.r.t. *Z* follows from the symmetries and from the fact that $\tau(\lambda)$ and $x(\lambda)$ are Laurent polynomials in λ of degree 2N + 4.

Let us introduce the following notations:

$$A_{\infty} = \lim_{\lambda \to +\infty} \lambda^{-2(N+2)} A(\lambda) = \frac{(-1)^{N+1} \kappa_{+} \kappa_{-} \alpha_{-} \beta_{-} \alpha_{+} \prod_{n=1}^{N} b_{n} c_{n}}{q^{3+N} \beta_{+} (\zeta_{+} - 1/\zeta_{+}) (\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-})},$$
(84)

$$A_{0} = \lim_{\lambda \to 0} \lambda^{2(N+2)} A(\lambda) = \frac{(-1)^{N+1} q^{3+N} \kappa_{+} \kappa_{-} \beta_{+} \prod_{n=1}^{N} a_{n} d_{n}}{a_{-} \beta_{-} \alpha_{+} (\zeta_{+} - 1/\zeta_{+}) (\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-})},$$
(85)

and

$$F(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{2\mathsf{N}} \left(\frac{\lambda^p}{\left(\zeta_b^{(0)}\right)^p} - \frac{\left(\zeta_b^{(0)}\right)^p}{\lambda^p} \right),\tag{86}$$

where we recall that $\zeta_{-}, \kappa_{-}, \tau_{-}, \alpha_{-}, \beta_{-}, \zeta_{+}, \kappa_{+}, \tau_{+}, \alpha_{+}$ and β_{+} are the boundary parameters (see (11),(12) and (17)), while a_n, b_n, c_n and d_n are the bulk parameters, see (7). Then the following results hold:

Proposition 5.1. For almost all the values of the boundary-bulk parameters, $\mathcal{T}(\lambda)$ has simple spectrum and $\tau(\lambda)$ of the form (56) is an element of $\Sigma_{\mathcal{T}}$ (the set of the eigenvalues of $\mathcal{T}(\lambda)$) if and only if $\det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is a Laurent polynomial of degree $\mathbb{N} + 2$ in the variable Z (see (80)) which satisfies the following functional equation:

$$det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda) = F(\lambda) \left(\lambda^{2p} - \frac{1}{\lambda^{2p}} \right)^2 \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} (\tau_{\infty} - (q^k A_{\infty} + q^{-k} A_0)).$$
(87)

Proof. The SoV characterization of the spectrum implies that $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{T}}$ if and only if it holds

$$\det_p D_{\tau}(\zeta_a^{(0)}) = 0, \ \forall a \in \{1, ..., \mathsf{N}\},$$
(88)

and $\tau(\lambda)$ has the form (56). In the previous lemma we have shown that $\det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is a Laurent polynomial of degree N + 2 in Z, here we show that from $\tau(\lambda)$ of form (56) it follows the identities

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \pm 1, \pm i} \det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda q^{1/2+h}) = 0 \quad \forall h \in \{0, ..., p-1\}.$$
(89)

For the symmetry it is enough to consider the above limit in the case h = 0. Let us denote with $\bar{D}_{\tau}(\lambda q^{1/2})$ the matrix whose first row is the sum of the first and the last row of $D_{\tau}(\lambda q^{1/2})$ divided for $(\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2)$ and whose row (p+1)/2 is the row (p+1)/2 of $D_{\tau}(\lambda q^{1/2})$ multiplied for $(\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2)$ while all the others rows of $\bar{D}_{\tau}(\lambda q^{1/2})$ and $D_{\tau}(\lambda q^{1/2})$ coincide. Clearly it holds

$$\det_p \bar{D}_\tau(\lambda q^{1/2}) = \det_p D_\tau(\lambda q^{1/2}), \tag{90}$$

so that we can compute the limits directly for $\det_p \bar{D}_\tau(\lambda q^{1/2})$. The interesting point is that now all the rows of the matrix $\bar{D}_\tau(\lambda q^{1/2})$ are finites in the limits $\lambda \to \pm 1, \pm i$, this is a consequence of the identities

$$\tau(\pm i^a q^{1/2}) = A(\pm i^a q^{1/2}), \quad A(\pm i^a q^{-1/2}) = 0, \ \forall a \in \{0, 1\}.$$
(91)

Explicitly, we have that the nonzero elements of the rows 1, (p + 1)/2 and p are

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})\right]_{1,1} = r_{a,\pm}, \ \left[\bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})\right]_{1,2} = s_{a,\pm}, \tag{92}$$

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})\right]_{1,p-1} = -s_{a,\pm}, \ \left[\bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})\right]_{1,p} = -r_{a,\pm}, \tag{93}$$

$$\left[D_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2}) \right]_{(p+1)/2,(p+1)/2-1} = -\mathbf{x}(\pm i^{a}), \tag{94}$$

$$\left[D_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2}) \right]_{(p+1)/2,(p+1)/2+1} = \mathbf{x}(\pm i^{a}), \tag{95}$$

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})\right]_{p,1} = -\tau(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2}), \ \left[\bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})\right]_{p,p} = \tau(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2}), \tag{96}$$

where we have defined

$$r_{a,\pm} = (-1)^a \lim_{\lambda \to \pm 1} \frac{\tau(i^a q^{1/2} \lambda) - A(i^a q^{1/2} / \lambda)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2}, \ s_{a,\pm} = (-1)^a \lim_{\lambda \to \pm 1} \frac{A(i^{-a} q^{-1/2} / \lambda)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2}.$$
 (97)

The remaining rows of $\bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^a q^{1/2})$ produce the tridiagonal part of this matrix. Then, it is possible to prove that this matrix has linear dependent rows; so that $\det_p \bar{D}_{\tau}(\pm i^a q^{1/2}) = 0$. Finally, we can compute the following asymptotic formulae:

$$\Delta_{\infty} \equiv \lim_{\lambda \to \infty} \lambda^{-2p(N+2)} \det_{p} D_{\tau}(\lambda) = \det_{p} \left[\lim_{\lambda \to \infty} \lambda^{-2(N+2)} D_{\tau}(\lambda) \right]$$
(98)

$$= \lim_{\lambda \to 0} \lambda^{2p(N+2)} \det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda) = \det_p \left[\lim_{\lambda \to 0} \lambda^{2(N+2)} D_{\tau}(\lambda) \right]^t$$
(99)

$$= \det_{p} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_{\infty} & -A_{0} & 0 & \cdots & 0 & -A_{\infty} \\ -xA_{\infty} & x\tau_{\infty} & -xA_{0} & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & -x^{2}A_{\infty} & x^{2}\tau_{\infty} & -x^{2}A_{0} & \ddots & \vdots \\ \vdots & \ddots & \ddots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \cdots & 0 & -x^{2l-1}A_{\infty} & x^{2l-1}\tau_{\infty} & -x^{2l-1}A_{0} \\ -x^{2l}A_{0} & 0 & \cdots & 0 & -x^{2l}A_{\infty} & x^{2l}\tau_{\infty} \end{pmatrix}, \quad (100)$$

where we have denoted with ^t the transpose of the matrix and $x = q^{2(N+2)}$. We have that Δ_{∞} is a degree *p* polynomial in τ_{∞} whose zeros are known from the identities

$$\Delta_{\infty}|_{\tau_{\infty}=q^{k}A_{\infty}+q^{-k}A_{0}}=0 \quad \forall k \in \{0,...,p-1\},$$
(101)

so that we get

$$\Delta_{\infty} = \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} (\tau_{\infty} - (q^k A_{\infty} + q^{-k} A_0)).$$
(102)

This means that we have determined $\det_p D_\tau(\lambda)$ in N + 2 different values of *Z* together with the asymptotic for $Z \to \infty$. From which the characterization (87) trivially follows.

The discrete characterization of the spectrum given in Theorem 4.1 can be reformulated in terms of Baxter's type T-Q functional equations and the eigenstates admit an algebraic Bethe ansatz like reformulation, as we show in the next theorem. These type of reformulations of the spectrum holds for several models once they admit SoV description, see for example [81, 127–129, 137–139].

In the following we denote with $Q(\lambda)$ a polynomial in $\Lambda = \lambda^2 + \frac{1}{\lambda^2}$ of degree N_Q of the form:

$$Q(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N_Q} (\Lambda - \Lambda_b).$$
(103)

Theorem 5.1. For almost all the values of the boundary-bulk parameters such that

 $\tau_{\infty} \neq q^{-k} \mathbf{A}_{\infty} + q^{k} \mathbf{A}_{0} \quad \forall k \in \{0, ..., p-1\},$ (104)

 $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ (the set of the eigenvalues of $\mathscr{T}(\lambda)$) if and only if $\tau(\lambda)$ is an entire function and there exists and is unique a polynomial $Q(\lambda)$ of the form (103) with $N_Q = (p-1)N$, satisfying the following functional equation,

$$\tau(\lambda)Q(\lambda) = A(\lambda)Q(\lambda/q) + A(1/\lambda)Q(\lambda q) + \left[\tau_{\infty} - (q^{-N_Q}A_{\infty} + q^{N_Q}A_0)\right] \left(\Lambda^2 - X^2\right)F(\lambda),$$
(105)

and the conditions

$$(Q(\zeta_a^{(0)}), ..., Q(\zeta_a^{(p-1)})) \neq (0, ..., 0) \quad \forall a \in \{1, ..., N\}.$$
(106)

We recall that A_{∞} , A_0 and $F(\lambda)$ are defined in (84)-(86) and that X = q + 1/q (57).

Proof. Let us prove first that if it exists a $Q(\lambda)$ of the form (103) with $N_Q = (p-1)N$ satisfying (106) and (105) with $\tau(\lambda)$ an entire function, then $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$. The r.h.s of the equation (105) is a Laurent polynomial in λ as we have

$$A(\lambda)Q(\lambda/q) + A(1/\lambda)Q(\lambda q) = \frac{X(\lambda)Q(q/\lambda) - X(1/\lambda)Q(\lambda q)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2},$$
(107)

which is finite in the limits $\lambda \to \pm 1$, $\lambda \to \pm i$. So that the r.h.s. of (105) is a polynomial of degree pN + 2 in Λ , as it is invariant w.r.t. the transformations $\lambda \to -\lambda$ and $\lambda \to 1/\lambda$. Then, the assumption that $\tau(\lambda)$ is entire in λ implies by the equation (105) that $\tau(\lambda)$ is a polynomial in Λ of the form (56) and that it satisfies the equations

$$\det_p D_{\tau}(\zeta_a^{(0)}) = 0, \ \forall a \in \{1, ..., \mathsf{N}\},$$
(108)

thanks to (105) and (106), so that we obtain by SoV characterization $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$.

Let us now prove the reverse statement, i.e. we assume $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{T}}$ and we prove that there exists $Q(\lambda)$ of the form (103) with degree $N_Q = (p-1)N$ satisfying (106) and (105). Let us consider the system of equations

$$D_{\tau}(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} X_{0}(\lambda) \\ X_{1}(\lambda) \\ \vdots \\ \vdots \\ X_{p-1}(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1} = \begin{bmatrix} \tau_{\infty} - (q^{-N_{Q}}A_{\infty} + q^{N_{Q}}A_{0}) \end{bmatrix} F(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda_{0}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \Lambda_{1}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \vdots \\ \vdots \\ \Lambda_{p-1}^{2} - X^{2} \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1}, \quad (109)$$

where we have used the notations

$$\Lambda_i = q^{2i}\lambda^2 + \frac{1}{q^{2i}\lambda^2}.$$
(110)

From the condition $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ and the assumption of general values of the boundary-bulk parameters (104), we know that $\det_p D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is a non-zero polynomial, so defining

$$Z_{det_p D_{\tau}} = \left\{ \pm i^a q^{h+1/2}, \pm \zeta_n^{(h)} \; \forall a \in \{0, 1\}, n \in \{1, ..., 2\mathsf{N}\}, h \in \{0, ..., p-1\} \right\},\tag{111}$$

we can solve the previous system of equations for any value of $\lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus Z_{det_p D_{\tau}}$ by the Cramer's rule,

$$X_{i}(\lambda) = \frac{\tau_{\infty} - (q^{-N_{Q}}A_{\infty} + q^{N_{Q}}A_{0})}{(Z^{2} - 4)\prod_{k=0}^{p-1} [\tau_{\infty} - (q^{k}A_{\infty} + q^{-k}A_{0})]} \det_{p} D_{\tau}^{(i+1)}(\lambda),$$
(112)

where $D_{\tau}^{(i)}(\lambda)$ is the $p \times p$ matrix obtained replacing the column *i* by the column at the r.h.s. of (109). Let us now rewrite the system of equation (109) bringing the first element in the last one for the two column vectors,

$$\tilde{D}_{\tau}(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} X_{1}(\lambda) \\ X_{2}(\lambda) \\ \vdots \\ X_{p-1}(\lambda) \\ X_{0}(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1} = \begin{bmatrix} \tau_{\infty} - (q^{-N_{Q}}A_{\infty} + q^{N_{Q}}A_{0}) \end{bmatrix} F(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda_{1}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \Lambda_{2}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \vdots \\ \Lambda_{p-1}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \Lambda_{0}^{2} - X^{2} \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1}, \quad (113)$$

where it is easy to see that $\tilde{D}_{\tau}(\lambda) = D_{\tau}(\lambda q)$. Rescaling now the argument of the functions, we can rewrite it as it follows,

$$D_{\tau}(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} X_{1}(\lambda/q) \\ X_{2}(\lambda/q) \\ \vdots \\ X_{p-1}(\lambda/q) \\ X_{0}(\lambda/q) \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1} = \left[\tau_{\infty} - (q^{-N_{Q}}A_{\infty} + q^{N_{Q}}A_{0}) \right] F(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} \Lambda_{0}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \Lambda_{1}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \vdots \\ \Lambda_{p-2}^{2} - X^{2} \\ \Lambda_{p-1}^{2} - X^{2} \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1}, \quad (114)$$

so that it must hold

$$X_{i+1}(\lambda/q) = X_i(\lambda) \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus Z_{det_p D_\tau}, \ i \in \{0, ..., p-1\},$$
(115)

where we have used the notation $X_p(\lambda) \equiv X_0(\lambda)$, or equivalently,

$$X_a(\lambda) = X_0(\lambda q^a) \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus Z_{det_p D_\tau}, a \in \{1, ..., p-1\}.$$
(116)

Let us observe now that, from their definition, $X_a(\lambda)$ are continuous functions of λ so the above equation must be indeed satisfied for any value of $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Moreover, from the identity

$$\det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda) = \det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(1/\lambda), \qquad (117)$$

which we can prove by some simple exchange of rows and columns, and from the fact that

$$\forall i \in \{0...p-1\}, \ \lambda \to 1/\lambda \ \Rightarrow \ \Lambda_i \to \Lambda_{p-i} \ , \tag{118}$$

we get the symmetry

$$X_0(\lambda) = X_0(1/\lambda), \tag{119}$$

which together with the symmetry $X_0(\lambda) = X_0(-\lambda)$ implies that $X_0(\lambda)$ is a function of Λ .

By using this last result we can rewrite the first equation of the system (109) as it follows $\forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C}$,

$$\tau(\lambda)X_0(\lambda) - A(\lambda)X_0(\lambda/q) - A(1/\lambda)X_0(\lambda q) = \left[\tau_{\infty} - (q^{-N_Q}A_{\infty} + q^{N_Q}A_0)\right] (\Lambda^2 - X^2) F(\lambda).$$
(120)

Let us now prove that $\det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda)$ is indeed a polynomial of degree $(p-1)\mathbb{N}+2p$ in Λ . Note that in the following when we refer to a row $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ what we mean is the row $k' \in \{1, ..., p\}$ with $k' = k \mod p$. In the row $\bar{h} = (p+1)/2 + h$ of $D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h}\lambda)$ at least one of the three non-zero elements is diverging under the limit $\lambda \to \pm 1, \pm i$. We can proceed as done in the previous theorem, we define the matrix $\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\lambda)$ as the matrix with all the rows coinciding with those of $D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda)$ except the row h + 1, which is obtained by summing the row h and h + 1 of $D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda)$ and dividing them by $((i^a q^{h-1/2}\lambda)^2 - 1/(i^a q^{h-1/2}\lambda)^2)$, and the row \bar{h} , obtained multiplying the row \bar{h} of $D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda)$ by $((i^a q^{h-1/2}\lambda)^2 - 1/(i^a q^{h-1/2}\lambda)^2)$. Clearly we have

$$\det_p \bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\lambda) = \det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda), \qquad (121)$$

and the interesting point is that now all the rows of the matrix $D_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h}\lambda)$ are finite in the limits $\lambda \to \pm 1, \pm i$. We have that the nonzero elements of the rows h, h + 1 and \bar{h} of $\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})$ reads

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})\right]_{h+1,h-1} = -s_{a,\pm}(1-\delta_{h-1,1}) + \delta_{h-1,1}\omega_a, \tag{122}$$

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})\right]_{h+1,h} = -r_{a,\pm}(1-\delta_{h,1}) + \delta_{h,1}\omega_a,$$
(123)

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})\right]_{h+1,h+1} = r_{a,\pm}(1-\delta_{h+1,1}) + \delta_{h+1,1}\omega_a, \tag{124}$$

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2-h})\right]_{h+1,h+2} = s_{a,\pm}(1-\delta_{h+2,1}) + \delta_{h+2,1}\omega_{a},$$
(125)

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})\right]_{\bar{h},\bar{h}-1} = -x(\pm i^a)(-1)^a(1-\delta_{\bar{h}-1,1}),$$
(126)

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2-h})\right]_{\bar{h},\bar{h}+1} = \mathbf{x}(\pm i^{a})(-1)^{a}(1-\delta_{\bar{h}+1,1}),$$
(127)

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2-h})\right]_{h,h-1} = \tau(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})(1-\delta_{h+1,1}),$$
(128)
$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2-h})\right]_{h,h-1} = -\tau(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2})(1-\delta_{h+1,1}),$$
(129)

$$\left[\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})\right]_{h,h+1} = -\tau(\pm i^a q^{1/2})(1-\delta_{h+1,1}),\tag{129}$$

where we have defined

$$\omega_a = (-1)^a \left(q^2 - 1/q^2 \right). \tag{130}$$

The remaining rows of $\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})$ produce the tridiagonal part of this matrix. It is possible to prove than that for any $h \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$ the matrix $\bar{D}_{\tau,h}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h})$ has linear dependent rows; so that $\det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\pm i^a q^{1/2-h}) = 0$ and the following factorization holds,

$$\det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda) = \left(\lambda^{2p} - \frac{1}{\lambda^{2p}}\right) P_{\tau}(\lambda).$$
(131)

Here $P_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is a Laurent polynomial of degree 2(p-1)N + 2p in λ , with the following odd parity:

$$P_{\tau}(1/\lambda) = -P_{\tau}(\lambda), \qquad (132)$$

being det_{*p*} $D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda)$ a polynomial of degree (p-1)N + 2p in Λ . Here, we want to prove that in fact

$$\det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda) = \left(\lambda^{2p} - \frac{1}{\lambda^{2p}}\right)^2 \bar{Q}_{\tau}(\lambda), \qquad (133)$$

where $\bar{Q}_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is a polynomial of degree (p-1)N in Λ . In order to do so we write down the equation

$$\tau(\lambda)R_{\tau}(\lambda) = A(\lambda)R_{\tau}(\lambda/q) + A(1/\lambda)R_{\tau}(\lambda q) + (Z^2 - 4)(\Lambda^2 - X^2) \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} [\tau_{\infty} - (q^k A_{\infty} + q^{-k} A_0)]F(\lambda), \qquad (134)$$

where for convenience we have denoted $R_{\tau}(\lambda) = \det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda)$, and we recall $Z = \lambda^{2p} + \frac{1}{\lambda^{2p}}$. The above equation is a direct consequence of the equation satisfied by $X_0(\lambda)$ and of the definition of this last function in terms of $\det_p D_{\tau}^{(1)}(\lambda)$. Now let us consider the following limit on the above equation $\lambda \to \pm i^a$ with $a \in \{0, 1\}$:

$$\tau(\pm i^{a})R_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}) = \frac{1}{\pm 2i^{a}} \frac{dx}{d\lambda} (\pm i^{a}) (R_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q) - R_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q)) + x(\pm i^{a}) \lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^{a}} \left[\frac{R_{\tau}(\lambda/q)}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}} - \frac{R_{\tau}(\lambda q)}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}} \right],$$
(135)

now by using the known identities,

$$R_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}) = R_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q) = R_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q) = 0,$$
(136)

$$\frac{R_{\tau}(\lambda/q)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2} = \frac{R_{\tau}(q/\lambda)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2},$$
(137)

we get

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^a} \frac{R_{\tau}(\lambda/q)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2} = -\lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^a} \frac{R_{\tau}(\lambda q)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2},$$
(138)

and so being $x(\pm i^a) \neq 0$

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^a} \frac{R_{\tau}(\lambda/q)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2} = 0.$$
(139)

These results imply the identities

$$P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q) = -P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q) = 0.$$
(140)

We can now write the functional equation for $P_{\tau}(\lambda)$,

$$\tau(\lambda)P_{\tau}(\lambda) = A(\lambda)P_{\tau}(\lambda/q) + A(1/\lambda)P_{\tau}(\lambda q) + \left(\lambda^{2p} - \frac{1}{\lambda^{2p}}\right) \left(\Lambda^{2} - X^{2}\right) \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} \left[\tau_{\infty} - (q^{k}A_{\infty} + q^{-k}A_{0})\right] F(\lambda).$$
(141)

Taking the limit $\lambda \rightarrow \pm i^a$ with $a \in \{0, 1\}$, we obtain

$$\tau(\pm i^{a})P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}) = \frac{1}{\pm 2i^{a}} \frac{dx}{d\lambda} (\pm i^{a}) (P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q) - P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q)) + x(\pm i^{a}) \lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^{a}} \left[\frac{P_{\tau}(\lambda/q)}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}} - \frac{P_{\tau}(\lambda q)}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}} \right],$$
(142)

so that using the previous result (140) and the identity

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^a} \frac{P_{\tau}(\lambda/q)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2} = \lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^a} \frac{P_{\tau}(\lambda q)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2},$$
(143)

we obtain

$$P_{\tau}(\pm i^a) = 0, \tag{144}$$

being $\tau(\pm i^a) \neq 0$. Let us now compute the functional equation for $P_{\tau}(\lambda)$ in the points $\lambda = \pm i^a q^{\epsilon}$ for $a \in \{0, 1\}, \epsilon \in \{-1, 1\}$, we obtain

$$\tau(\pm i^{a}q)P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q) = A(\pm i^{a}q)P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}) + A(\pm i^{a}/q)P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{2}),$$
(145)

$$\tau(\pm i^{a}/q)P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q) = A(\pm i^{a}/q)P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q^{2}) + A(\pm i^{a}q)P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}),$$
(146)

implying

$$P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q^{2}) = -P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{2}) = 0, \qquad (147)$$

being $A(\pm i^a q^{\epsilon}) \neq 0$ for $a, \epsilon \in \{0, 1\}$. We can iterate these computations for $\lambda = \pm i^a q^{b\epsilon}$ for any $a \in \{0, 1\}, \epsilon \in \{-1, 1\}$ and $b \in \{2, ..., (p-3)/2\}$ obtaining that

$$P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}/q^{2b}) = -P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{2b}) = 0, \text{ for any } b \in \{1, ..., (p-3)/2\}.$$
 (148)

In the cases $\lambda = \pm i^a q^{\pm 1/2}$ as $A(\pm i^a/q^{1/2}) = 0$ the functional equation for $P_{\tau}(\lambda)$ give us

$$\tau(\pm i^a q^{\pm 1/2}) P_{\tau}(\pm i^a q^{\pm 1/2}) = A(\pm i^a q^{1/2}) P_{\tau}(\pm i^a q^{\mp 1/2}), \tag{149}$$

which being $P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2}) = -P_{\tau}(\pm i^{a}q^{-1/2})$ and $\tau(\pm i^{a}q^{\pm 1/2}) = A(\pm i^{a}q^{1/2}) \neq 0$ implies the identity

$$P_{\tau}(\pm i^a q^{1/2}) = -P_{\tau}(\pm i^a q^{-1/2}) = 0, \tag{150}$$

so that the factorization (133) is proven and we get that

$$X_{0}(\lambda) = \frac{\tau_{\infty} - (q^{-N_{Q}}A_{\infty} + q^{N_{Q}}A_{0})}{\prod_{k=0}^{p-1} [\tau_{\infty} - (q^{k}A_{\infty} + q^{-k}A_{0})]} \bar{Q}_{\tau}(\lambda),$$
(151)

is a polynomial of degree $N_Q = (p-1)N$ in Λ which has the form (103). This follows by taking the asymptotic of its functional equation so that we can fix

$$Q(\lambda) \equiv X_0(\lambda), \tag{152}$$

hence giving a constructive proof of the existence of the polynomial *Q*-function solution of the equation (105). The fact that it is unique is shown observing that if $\hat{Q}(\lambda)$ is another polynomial solution then,

$$D_{\tau}(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} Q(\lambda) - \hat{Q}(\lambda) \\ Q(\lambda q) - \hat{Q}(\lambda q) \\ \vdots \\ \vdots \\ Q(\lambda q^{p-1}) - \hat{Q}(\lambda q^{p-1}) \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ \vdots \\ \vdots \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1}, \quad (153)$$

from which it follows $Q(\lambda) \equiv \hat{Q}(\lambda)$ as $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ is invertible for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus Z_{det_n D_{\tau}}$.

Finally, let us show that $Q(\lambda)$ satisfies the condition (106). By the definition (112), $Q(\lambda)$ is a continuous function of the boundary-bulk parameters, then it is enough to prove this statement for some value of these parameters to show that it holds for almost all the values of these parameters.

Let us impose the condition (322), where the ratio β/α is fixed by (51), then the following identities are satisfied:

$$A(\zeta_a^{(0)}) = 0 \quad \forall a \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
(154)

and the SoV characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum holds for any value of the boundary-bulk parameters satisfying the inequalities (323)-(324). So in particular if we impose

$$\mu_{n_{k},-} = 1/(q^{1+k}\mu_{a,+}) \quad \forall k \in \{1,...,p-1\},$$
(155)

for some $n_k \in \{1, ..., N\} \setminus \{a\}$ once we have chosen any $a \in \{1, ..., N\}$. Under these conditions it holds

$$A(\zeta_a^{(k)}) = 0, \ \forall k \in \{1, ..., p-1\},$$
(156)

and the SoV representation implies the following centrality condition

$$\prod_{k=0}^{p-1} \mathscr{T}(\zeta_a^{(k)}) = \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} \operatorname{A}(1/\zeta_a^{(k)}),$$
(157)

from which in particular follows

$$\prod_{k=0}^{p-1} \tau(\zeta_a^{(k)}) = \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} A(1/\zeta_a^{(k)}).$$
(158)

Let us remark now that the r.h.s and the l.h.s of the above equation are continuous w.r.t. the boundary-bulk parameters so that the above identity holds also if we take the special limit $\mu_{a,-} \rightarrow q^{1-p}/\mu_{a,+}$ for which it holds $A(1/\zeta_a^{(p-1)}) = 0$ and so we get

$$\exists ! \bar{h} \in \{0, ..., p-1\} : \tau(\zeta_a^{(\bar{h})}) = 0.$$
(159)

By definition of the function $Q(\lambda)$ under these conditions and limit on the bulk parameters we get

$$Q(\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h})}) \propto \det_{p} \begin{pmatrix} W_{a,\bar{h}} & -A(1/\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h})}) & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 0 \\ W_{a,\bar{h}+1} & \tau(\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}+1)}) & -A(1/\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}+1)}) & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ W_{a,\bar{h}+2} & 0 & \tau(\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}+2)}) & -A(1/\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}+1)}) & \vdots \\ \vdots & & \ddots & & \vdots \\ W_{a,p-1} & 0 & \cdots & 0 & \tau(\zeta_{a}^{(p-1)}) & 0 \cdots & \vdots \\ \vdots & & & \ddots & 0 \\ W_{a,\bar{h}} & \cdots & 0 & 0 & \tau(\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}-2)}) -A(1/\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}-2)}) \\ W_{a,\bar{h}} & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 0 & \tau(\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}-2)}) \end{pmatrix},$$
(160)

where we have defined

$$W_{a,k} = \left((\zeta_a^{(k)})^2 + 1/(\zeta_a^{(k)})^2 \right)^2 - X^2.$$
(161)

Now replacing the first row R_1 with the following linear combination of rows,

$$\bar{R}_1 = R_1 + \sum_{i=0}^{p-2-\bar{h}} \prod_{j=0}^i \frac{A(1/\zeta_a^{(\bar{h}+j)})}{\tau(\zeta_a^{(\bar{h}+j+1)})} R_{2+i},$$
(162)

we get

$$\bar{R}_1 = \left(\bar{W}_{a,\bar{h}} \quad 0 \quad \cdots \quad 0 \quad 0 \right)_{1 \times p},$$
 (163)

where

$$\bar{W}_{a,\bar{h}} = W_{a,\bar{h}} + \sum_{i=0}^{p-2-h} \prod_{j=0}^{i} \frac{A(1/\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}+j)})}{\tau(\zeta_{a}^{(\bar{h}+j+1)})} W_{a,\bar{h}+1+i},$$
(164)

and so

$$Q(\zeta_a^{(\bar{h})}) = \bar{W}_{a,\bar{h}} \prod_{k \neq \bar{h}, k=0}^{p-1} \tau(\zeta_a^{(k)}) \neq 0,$$
(165)

for generic values of the boundary-bulk parameters. Indeed, as the $W_{a,\bar{h}+1+i}$ are functions only of the bulk parameter $\mu_{a,+}$ while the ratios $A(1/\zeta_a^{(\bar{h}+j)})/\tau(\zeta_a^{(\bar{h}+j+1)})$ are functions of both the boundary and the bulk parameters then we can prove that $\bar{W}_{a,\bar{h}} \neq 0$. Explicitly we can compute the asymptotic of $\bar{W}_{a,\bar{h}}$ in the limit $\mu_{a,+} \to \infty$, by using the know asymptotic of the transfer matrix, therefore showing that it is non-zero for general values of boundary-bulk parameters.

In the previous theorem we have excluded the boundary-bulk one-constraint cases leading to an identically zero det $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ for any $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{T}}$, these specific cases are considered in the next theorem.

Theorem 5.2. Let us assume that there exists $k \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$ such that it holds

$$\tau_{\infty} = q^{-k} \mathbf{A}_{\infty} + q^k \mathbf{A}_0, \tag{166}$$

then, for almost all the values of the boundary-bulk parameters, $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ (the set of the eigenvalues of $\mathscr{T}(\lambda)$) if and only if $\tau(\lambda)$ is an entire function and there exists and is unique a polynomial $Q(\lambda)$ of the form (103) with $N_Q \leq (p-1)(N+1)$ and $N_Q = k \mod p$, satisfying the following homogeneous Baxter equation,

$$\tau(\lambda)Q(\lambda) = A(\lambda)Q(\lambda/q) + A(1/\lambda)Q(\lambda q), \tag{167}$$

and the conditions

$$(Q(\zeta_a^{(0)}), ..., Q(\zeta_a^{(p-1)})) \neq (0, ..., 0) \quad \forall a \in \{1, ..., N\}.$$
(168)

Proof. First let us assume that $\tau(\lambda)$ and $Q(\lambda)$ satisfies the homogeneous Baxter equation with $\tau(\lambda)$ entire function and $Q(\lambda)$ polynomial of the form (103) with $N_Q \leq (p-1)(N+1)$ and $N_Q = k \mod p$, then from this same equation it follows that $\tau(\lambda)$ is a polynomial of the form (56). Moreover, for any fixed $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ we can construct the following homogeneous system of equations:

$$D_{\tau}(\lambda) \begin{pmatrix} Q(\lambda) \\ Q(\lambda q) \\ \vdots \\ Q(\lambda q^{p-1}) \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ \vdots \\ \vdots \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}_{p \times 1}, \qquad (169)$$

which is satisfied as a consequence of the Baxter equation. Finally, being $(Q(\lambda), ..., Q(\lambda q^{p-1}))$ non-zero for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, up to at most a finite number of values, we get

$$\det D_{\tau}(\lambda) = 0 \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C}, \tag{170}$$

so that Proposition 5.1 implies $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{T}}$.

To prove the reverse statement we use the results of the Lemma C.1 on the matrix $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ and on its cofactors

$$\mathcal{L}_{i,j}(\lambda) = (-1)^{i+j} \det_{p-1} D_{\tau,i,j}(\lambda).$$
(171)

We take now $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ from which it holds

$$\det D_{\tau}(\lambda) = 0 \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C}, \tag{172}$$

and so by Lemma C.1 it follows that rank $D_{\tau}(\lambda) = p - 1$ for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}\setminus K$, where *K* is a finite set of complex numbers if not empty. Then the matrix composed of the cofactors of the matrix $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ has rank 1 for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}\setminus K$. This just means the proportionality

$$V_{i}(\lambda) = A_{i,j}(\lambda)V_{j}(\lambda) \ \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus K, \forall i, j \in \{1, ..., p\},$$
(173)

where we have defined

$$V_{i}(\lambda) \equiv (C_{i,1}(\lambda), C_{i,2}(\lambda), ..., C_{i,p}(\lambda)) \ \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus K, \forall i \in \{1, ..., p\},$$
(174)

and $A_{i,i}(\lambda)$ are some functions such that

$$A_{i,j}(\lambda) \neq 0 \text{ and finite for any } \lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \left\{ K \cup K_0 \cup K_i \cup K_j \right\},$$
(175)

where K_0 is the set of the *p*-roots of unit and

$$K_a \equiv \{x \in \mathbb{C} : V_a(x) \equiv (0, ..., 0)\} \ \forall a \in \{1, ..., p\},$$
(176)

such sets are finite if not empty, being the elements of the vectors $(\Lambda^p - X^p)V_i(\lambda)$ Laurent polynomials. The above identities in particular imply

$$A_{1,2}(\lambda)C_{1,1}(\lambda)C_{2,2}(\lambda) = A_{1,2}(\lambda)C_{1,2}(\lambda)C_{2,1}(\lambda) \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus K,$$
(177)

so that for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{K \cup K_0 \cup K_i \cup K_j\}$ it holds

$$C_{1,1}(\lambda)C_{2,2}(\lambda) = C_{1,2}(\lambda)C_{2,1}(\lambda).$$
(178)

Hence it holds for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ using continutive properties of the cofactors, being $\{K \cup K_0 \cup K_i \cup K_j\}$ a finite set of values. Similarly, the fact that the vectorial condition $D(\lambda)V_1(\lambda) = 0$ holds true for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus K$ implies that it is indeed satisfied for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Here, we write explicitly the first element of this vectorial condition,

$$\tau(\lambda)C_{1,1}(\lambda) = A(\lambda)C_{1,p}(\lambda) + A(1/\lambda)C_{1,2}(\lambda), \qquad (179)$$

together with the rewriting of (178) by using the identity (355)

$$C_{1,1}(\lambda)C_{1,1}(\lambda q) = C_{1,2}(\lambda)C_{1,p}(q\lambda).$$
(180)

Once we recall that $C_{1,1}(\lambda)$, $C_{1,2}(\lambda)$ and $C_{1,p}(\lambda)$ are Laurent polynomial in λ satisfying the factorizations (358), (359) and (360), respectively, it follows that the above two equations holds as well as if written in terms of the functions $\widehat{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$, $\widehat{C}_{1,2}(\lambda)$ and $\widehat{C}_{1,p}(\lambda)$.

Similarly to what has been done in the Lemma 5 of the paper [128], we can show that the two above equations for $\widehat{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$, $\widehat{C}_{1,2}(\lambda)$ and $\widehat{C}_{1,p}(\lambda)$ and their symmetry properties (357) imply that if $\widehat{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$ has a common zero with $\widehat{C}_{1,2}(\lambda)$ then this is also a zero of $\widehat{C}_{1p}(\lambda)$ and also the inverse of such zero is a common zero of these polynomials. Moreover, the same statement holds exchanging $\widehat{C}_{1,2}(\lambda)$ with $\widehat{C}_{1,p}(\lambda)$. So we can denote with $c_{1,1}\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$, $c_{1,2}\overline{C}_{1,2}(\lambda)$ and $c_{1,p}\overline{C}_{1,p}(\lambda)$ the polynomials obtained simplifying the common factors in $\widehat{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$, $\widehat{C}_{1,2}(\lambda)$ and $\widehat{C}_{1,p}(\lambda)$. Then, they have to satisfy the relations

$$\overline{C}_{1,p}(\lambda) = y_{1,1}\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda q^{-1}), \quad \overline{C}_{1,2}(\lambda) = y_{1,1}^{-1}\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda q)$$
(181)

and defined $x_{1,1} \equiv c_{1,1}/c_{1,2} = c_{1,p}/c_{1,1}$, we obtain the following Baxter equation in the polynomial $\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$:

$$t(\lambda)\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda) = (x_{1,1}y_{1,1})A(\lambda)\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda q^{-1}) + (1/(x_{1,1}y_{1,1}))A(1/\lambda)\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda q),$$
(182)

and computing the above equation in $\lambda = q^{1/2}$ we get

$$t(q^{1/2})\overline{C}_{1,1}(q^{1/2}) = (x_{1,1}y_{1,1})A(q^{1/2})\overline{C}_{1,1}(q^{-1/2}),$$
(183)

from which it follows $x_{1,1}y_{1,1} = 1$ once we recall that $C_{1,1}(q^{1/2}) \neq 0$ and that $\overline{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$ is even under $\lambda \to 1/\lambda$. So, we can define

$$Q(\lambda) \equiv C_{1,1}(\lambda), \tag{184}$$

a polynomial in Λ of maximal degree (p-1)(N+1), which satisfies the homogeneous Baxter equation as required.

Let us introduce now the following states:

$$\langle \beta, \omega | = \sum_{h_1, \dots, h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{k_a=0}^{h_a-1} \frac{A(1/\zeta_a^{(k_a)})}{D(1/\zeta_a^{(k_a)})} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}) \langle \beta, h_1, \dots, h_N |, \quad (185)$$

$$|\beta, \bar{\omega}\rangle = \sum_{h_1, \dots, h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}) |\beta, h_1, \dots, h_N\rangle,$$
(186)

(see (60), (67) and (74)) and the following renormalization of the \mathcal{B}_{-} -operator family

$$\hat{\mathscr{B}}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \frac{\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)T_{\beta}^{2}}{(\lambda^{2}/q - q/\lambda^{2})B_{-}(\beta)},$$
(187)

which is a degree N polynomial in $\Lambda = \lambda^2 + \frac{1}{\lambda^2}$, and where T_β is simply a shift on the gauge parameter β (see (353)). As first remarked in the papers [73, 121], from the polynomial characterization of the *Q*-function and the SoV characterization it follows the Bethe-like rewriting of the transfer matrix eigenstates stated in the following¹:

Corollary 5.1. The left and right transfer matrix eigenstates associated to $\tau(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{\mathscr{T}}$ admit the following Bethe ansatz like representations,

$$\langle \tau | = \langle \beta, \omega | \prod_{b=1}^{N_Q} \hat{\mathscr{B}}_{-}(\lambda_b | \beta), \quad | \tau \rangle = \prod_{b=1}^{N_Q} \hat{\mathscr{B}}_{-}(\lambda_b | \beta) | \beta, \bar{\omega} \rangle, \tag{188}$$

where the λ_b (fixed up the symmetry $\lambda_b \to -\lambda_b$, $\lambda_b \to 1/\lambda_b$) for $b \in \{1, ..., N_Q\}$ are the zeros of $Q(\lambda)$ and we have imposed the condition (51) on the gauge parameters.

Proof. These identities follow from the polynomiality of the *Q*-functions, which implies the following identity:

$$\prod_{a=1}^{N} q_{\tau,a}^{(h_a)} = \prod_{a=1}^{N} Q(\zeta_a^{(h)}) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{b=1}^{N_Q} ((\zeta_a^{(h)})^2 + 1/(\zeta_a^{(h)})^2 - \Lambda_b)$$
$$= (-1)^{N N_Q} \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{b=1}^{N_Q} (\Lambda_b - ((\zeta_a^{(h)})^2 + 1/(\zeta_a^{(h)})^2)) = (-1)^{N N_Q} \prod_{b=1}^{N_Q} \hat{B}_{h}(\lambda_b), \quad (189)$$

¹One should remark that the logic that lead us to the ABA rewriting of the transfer matrix eigenstates is completely different from the one underling the algebraic Bethe ansatz. We get it by rewriting the original SoV form and this allows us to identity the non-trivial state that takes a role similar to a reference state. Note however that it has properties rather different from an ABA reference state as in general it is not an eigenstate of the transfer matrix! For simpler models, for which such a reference state can be naturally guessed, one can also follow the ABA logic i.e. to make an ansatz on the form of the ABA states and then to compute the action of the transfer matrix on these states deriving the Bethe equations by putting to zero the so-called unwanted terms. This is what it has been done in the paper [64] for the quantum spin 1/2 chains.

where the $\hat{B}_{h}(\lambda_{b})$ is the eigenvalue of the operator $\hat{\mathscr{B}}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ and the

$$\Lambda_b = \lambda_b^2 + 1/\lambda_b^2 \tag{190}$$

are the zeros of the Q-function as defined in (103). Now we have just to do the action of the monomial,

$$\prod_{b=1}^{N_Q} \hat{\mathscr{B}}_{-}(\lambda_b | \beta) \tag{191}$$

on the right state (186) and use that by definition,

$$\prod_{b=1}^{N_{Q}} \hat{\mathscr{B}}_{-}(\lambda_{b}|\beta)|\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{N}\rangle = |\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{N}\rangle \prod_{b=1}^{N_{Q}} \hat{B}_{h}(\lambda_{b})$$
(192)

to prove that the vector in (188) coincides, up to the sign, with the vector (63) and so it is the corresponding transfer matrix eigenvector; similarly one shows that the covector in (188) coincides with the covector (65).

6 Conclusions

In this second article we have shown how to implement the SoV method to characterize the transfer matrix spectrum for integrable models associated to the Bazhanov-Stroganov quantum Lax operator and to the most general integrable boundary conditions. For that purpose it was necessary to perform a gauge transformation so as to recast the problem in a form similar to the one studied in our first article, i.e., such that one of the boundary K-matrices becomes triangular after the gauge transformation. Let us stress that the separate basis was designed again as the (pseudo)-eigenvector basis of some gauged operator of the reflection algebra having simple spectrum. What remains to be done is the construction of integrable local cyclic Hamiltonian having appropriate boundary conditions and commuting with the boundary transfer matrices considered here. This amounts to use trace identities involving the fundamental *R*-matrix acting in the tensor product of two cyclic representations [143, 146, 147] and to construct the associated K-matrices, hence also acting in these cyclic representations. The reflection equations will have to be written for arbitrary choices (and mixing) of the spin-1/2and cyclic representations. Correspondingly, there will be compatibility conditions between the different K-matrices acting in these two different representations. We will address this question in a forthcoming article [165].

Acknowledgements

J. M. M. and G. N. are supported by CNRS and ENS de Lyon; B. P. is supported by ENS de Lyon and ENS Cachan.

Appendices

A Gauge transformed Yang-Baxter algebra

A.1 Gauge transformed Yang-Baxter generators

For arbitrary complex parameters α and β let us introduce the following two matrices:

$$G(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \equiv \begin{pmatrix} 1/(\alpha\beta\lambda) & \beta/(\alpha\lambda) \\ 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \bar{G}(\lambda|\gamma) \equiv \begin{pmatrix} 1/(\lambda\gamma) & 0 \\ 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad (193)$$

and their inverses,

$$G^{-1}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) = \frac{\alpha\lambda}{\beta - 1/\beta} \begin{pmatrix} -1 & \beta/(\alpha\lambda) \\ 1 & -1/(\alpha\beta\lambda) \end{pmatrix}, \quad \bar{G}^{-1}(\lambda|\gamma) = \begin{pmatrix} \lambda\gamma & 0 \\ -\lambda\gamma & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (194)

Now we can construct the gauge transformed bulk monodromy matrix (see (4)),

$$M(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = G^{-1}(\lambda q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta) M(\lambda) \bar{G}(\lambda q^{1/2}|\gamma) = \begin{pmatrix} A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) & B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \\ C(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) & D(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \end{pmatrix}, \quad (195)$$

and, in a similar way, we can define (see (3))

$$\hat{M}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = \bar{G}^{-1}(q^{1/2}/\lambda|\gamma)\hat{M}(\lambda)G(q^{1/2}/\lambda|\alpha,\beta) = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{A}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) & \bar{B}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) \\ \bar{C}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) & \bar{D}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(196)

The definition here chosen of these gauge transformations differ w.r.t. that used previously in the literature on one hand for the particular choice of the right transformation in $M(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ and, on the other hand, as the parameters on the left and the right transformation are a priori independent. It is simple to prove by direct computations that

$$\bar{D}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = f(\alpha,\beta,\gamma)A(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma), \quad \bar{B}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = -f(\alpha,\beta,\gamma)B(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta), \quad (197)$$

$$\bar{C}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = -f(\alpha,\beta,\gamma)C(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma), \quad \bar{A}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = f(\alpha,\beta,\gamma)D(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta), \quad (198)$$

where

$$f(\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{\gamma(1-\beta^2)}{\alpha\beta}.$$
(199)

Moreover, the identity

$$\det_{q} M(\lambda) = (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} M(\lambda q^{1/2}) \hat{M}(q^{1/2}/\lambda),$$
(200)

and the corollaries

$$det_{q}M(\lambda) = (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} M(\lambda q^{1/2} | \alpha, \beta, \gamma) \hat{M}(q^{1/2} / \lambda | \alpha q, \beta, \gamma q)$$

= $(-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \hat{M}(q^{1/2} / \lambda | \alpha q, \beta, \gamma q) M(\lambda q^{1/2} | \alpha, \beta, \gamma),$ (201)

imply the following two equivalent expressions of the quantum determinant by the gauge transformed generators,

$$\frac{\det_{q} M(\lambda) =}{\frac{\gamma(1 - q^{2}\beta^{2}) \left[A(\lambda q^{1/2} | \alpha, \beta, \gamma) D(\lambda/q^{1/2} | \alpha, \beta q) - B(\lambda q^{1/2} | \alpha, \beta) C(\lambda/q^{1/2} | \alpha, \beta q, \gamma q) \right]}{\alpha \beta}$$
(202)

$$=\frac{\gamma(q^2-\beta^2)\left[D(\lambda q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta)A(\lambda/q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q)-C(\lambda q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)B(\lambda/q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta/q)\right]}{\alpha\beta},$$
(203)

plus other two equivalent rewriting. The gauge transformed Yang-Baxter generators are of special interest as they define a closed set of commutation relations,

$$A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)A(\mu|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma/q) = A(\mu|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma/q),$$
(204)

$$B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)B(\mu|\alpha,\beta/q) = B(\mu|\alpha,\beta)B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q),$$
(205)

$$C(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)C(\mu|\alpha,\beta q,\gamma/q) = C(\mu|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)C(\lambda|\alpha,\beta q,\gamma/q),$$
(206)

$$D(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)D(\mu|\alpha,\beta/q) = D(\mu|\alpha,\beta)D(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q),$$
(207)

$$A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)B(\mu|\alpha,\beta/q) = \frac{q(\lambda/\mu - \mu/\lambda)}{\lambda q/\mu - \mu/q\lambda}B(\mu|\alpha,\beta)A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q) + \frac{(q-1/q)\mu/\lambda}{\lambda q/\mu - \mu/q\lambda}A(\mu|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q),$$
(208)

$$B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)A(\mu|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q) = \frac{\lambda/\mu - \mu/\lambda}{q(\lambda q/\mu - \mu/q\lambda)}A(\mu|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q) + \frac{(q-1/q)\lambda/\mu}{\lambda q/\mu - \mu/q\lambda}B(\mu|\alpha,\beta)A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q).$$
(209)

We can prove these commutation relations by direct computations using the properties of the gauge transformations and their action on the Yang-Baxter equation.

A.2 Pseudo-reference state for the gauge transformed Yang-Baxter algebra

In the following, we want to study the conditions for which a nonzero state identically annihilated by the action of the operator family $A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ exists,

$$\langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma | A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma) = 0.$$
(210)

It is an easy consequence of the gauge transformed Yang-Baxter commutation relations that under the condition that this state exists and is unique then it is a pseudo-reference state for the gauge transformed Yang-Baxter algebra, i.e. it holds

$$\langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma | A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma) = 0, \quad \langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma | B(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) = b(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) \langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta / q, \gamma q |, \quad (211)$$

$$\langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q | C(\lambda | \alpha, \beta q, \gamma q) = c(\lambda | \alpha, \beta q) \langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma |, \langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma | D(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) \neq 0,$$
(212)

with

$$b(\lambda q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta)c(\lambda q^{-1/2}|\alpha,\beta q) = -\det_q M(\lambda).$$
(213)

Here, we show that we can construct such a pseudo-reference state if and only if we impose at least N + 1 constraints on the bulk and gauge parameters.

Let us start our analysis looking to the local conditions to be imposed, in order to do so let us define the local gauge transformed bulk operators,

$$\begin{pmatrix} A_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) & B_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \\ C_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) & D_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \end{pmatrix}_0 = G_0^{-1}(\lambda q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta) L_{0,n}(\lambda q^{-1/2}) \bar{G}_0(\lambda q^{1/2}|\gamma),$$
(214)

and let us introduce the parameters

$$z_{n}^{(\epsilon_{n},k_{n})} = -q^{k_{n}+1/2} \left[\left(\frac{c_{n}^{p} + d_{n}^{p}}{a_{n}^{p} + b_{n}^{p}} \right)^{1/p} \frac{a_{n}}{c_{n}} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_{n})/2} \frac{\alpha_{n}}{a_{n}},$$
(215)

$$w_n^{(\epsilon_n,k_n)} = -q^{1/2-k_n} \left[\left(\frac{a_n^p + b_n^p}{c_n^p + d_n^p} \right)^{1/p} \frac{d_n}{b_n} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_n)/2} \frac{\beta_n}{d_n},$$
(216)

where $n \in \{1, ..., N\}$, $e_n = \pm 1$, $k_n \in \{0, ..., p - 1\}$. Let us denote with

$$\langle h_n, n | \nu_n = q^{h_n} \langle h_n, n |, \quad \nu_n | h_n, n \rangle = | h_n, n \rangle q^{h_n}, \tag{217}$$

the left and right eigenbasis of the operators v_n .

Lemma A.1. Let us assume that

$$a_n^p + b_n^p \neq 0, \quad c_n^p + d_n^p \neq 0,$$
 (218)

then the non-zero left state annihilated by the local operator $A_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ exists if and only if we impose the following two constraints on the gauge parameters:

$$\beta/\alpha = w_n^{(\epsilon_n, k_n)}, \quad \gamma = z_n^{(\epsilon_n, k_n)},$$
(219)

for some fixed $\epsilon_n = \pm 1$ and $k_n \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$, moreover this state is uniquely defined by

$$\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma}| = \sum_{h_n=0}^{p-1} q^{h_n(k_n+1)} \left[\prod_{r_n=1}^{h_n} \frac{a_n q^{r_n-1/2} + b_n q^{1/2-r_n}}{c_n q^{r_n-1/2} + d_n q^{1/2-r_n}} \left(\frac{c_n^p + d_n^p}{a_n^p + b_n^p} \right)^{1/p} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_n)/2} \langle h_n, n|.$$
(220)

Similarly, if the condition (218) holds the non-zero right state annihilated by the local operator $A_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ exists if and only if we impose the following two constraints on the gauge parameters:

$$\beta/\alpha = w_n^{(\epsilon_n, k_n)}, \quad \gamma = z_n^{(\epsilon_n, k_n - 2)},$$
(221)

for some fixed $\epsilon_n = \pm 1$ and $k_n \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$, moreover this state is uniquely defined by

$$|\Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma}\rangle = \sum_{h_n=0}^{p-1} |h_n,n\rangle q^{-h_n k_n} \left[\prod_{r_n=1}^{h_n} \frac{c_n q^{r_n-1/2} + d_n q^{1/2-r_n}}{a_n q^{r_n-1/2} + b_n q^{1/2-r_n}} \left(\frac{a_n^p + b_n^p}{c_n^p + d_n^p} \right)^{1/p} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_n)/2}.$$
 (222)

These are pseudo-eigenstates of the operator $B_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta)$,

$$\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma} | B_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) = b_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) \langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q} |, \qquad (223)$$

$$B_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)|\Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma}\rangle = q b_n(\lambda q|\alpha,\beta)|\Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q}\rangle, \qquad (224)$$

where

$$b_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) = \frac{\beta^2 \gamma_n}{(1-\beta^2)\mu_{n,\epsilon_n}} \left(\frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}\mu_{n,\epsilon_n}} - \frac{q^{1/2}\mu_{n,\epsilon_n}}{\lambda}\right).$$
(225)

Proof. The lemma is proven by direct construction. Let us introduce a state

$$\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma}| = \sum_{h=0}^{p-1} c_h(n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma) \langle h,n|, \qquad (226)$$

and look for the conditions to be imposed on $c_h(n, \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ in order to satisfy the equation

$$\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma} | A_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma) = 0, \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C}.$$
(227)

By the definition of $A_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ it is easy to verify that we have

$$\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma} | A_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma) = \left(-\lambda \sum_{h=0}^{p-1} C_h^+ \langle h, n | + \frac{1}{\lambda} \sum_{h=0}^{p-1} C_h^- \langle h, n | \right) \frac{\beta^2}{1 - \beta^2},$$
(228)

where

$$C_{h}^{+} = q^{-1/2}c_{h}(\alpha_{n}q^{h} + (\beta\gamma/\alpha)\delta_{n}q^{-h}) + c_{h-1}\gamma q^{1/2}(a_{n}q^{h-1/2} + b_{n}q^{1/2-h}),$$
(229)

$$C_{h}^{-} = q^{1/2}c_{h}(\beta_{n}q^{-h} + (\beta\gamma/\alpha)\gamma_{n}q^{h}) + (\beta/\alpha)q^{-1/2}c_{h+1}(c_{n}q^{h+1/2} + d_{n}q^{-1/2-h}),$$
(230)

and we omit to write explicitly the dependence on n, α, β, γ in c_h when it is not misleading. So that we get the following system of equations:

$$C_h^+ = 0, \quad C_h^- = 0 \quad \forall h \in \{0, ..., p-1\}.$$
 (231)

As we have assumed that the bulk parameters are generic and satisfy (218), the equations $C_h^+ = 0$ fix the values of the ratios $E_h \equiv c_{h-1}/c_h$ and the equations $C_h^- = 0$ fix the value of ratios $F_h \equiv c_{h+1}/c_h$ for any $h \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$ and one has to impose the compatibility of these values,

$$E_h = 1/F_{h-1} \ \forall h \in \{0, ..., p-1\},$$
(232)

together with the cyclicity condition

$$\prod_{h=0}^{p-1} E_h = 1.$$
(233)

Then it is easy to show that the only solution of this system of equation is obtained fixing the two gauge parameters by (219) which correspondingly fixes the form of the state (220).

Let us compute now the action of the operator $B_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta)$ on this state; by definition it holds

$$B_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) = \frac{\beta^2 D_n(\lambda) - \alpha\beta\lambda q^{1/2} B_n}{\beta^2 - 1},$$
(234)

so that

$$\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma} | B_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) | h_n, n \rangle =$$

$$\frac{\beta^2}{1 - \beta^2} \left\{ \lambda \left[c_{h_n} \frac{q^{-1/2} \delta_n}{q^{h_n}} + \frac{\alpha}{\beta} c_{h_n - 1} (a_n q^{h_n - 1/2} + b_n q^{1/2 - h_n}) \right] - c_{h_n} \frac{q^{1/2} \gamma_n q^{h_n}}{\lambda} \right\}$$

$$= \frac{\beta^2 c_{h_n} q^{h_n}}{\beta^2 - 1} \left\{ \frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} \frac{\alpha}{\beta \gamma} \alpha_n + \frac{q^{1/2} \gamma_n}{\lambda} \right\},$$

$$(235)$$

where to get the third line we used the identity $C_{h_n}^+ = 0$. Now remarking that

$$c_{h_n}(n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma)q^{h_n} = c_{h_n}(n,\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q), \qquad (236)$$

as the effect of q^{h_n} is to bring k_n to $k_n + 1$ in the state $\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma} |$, this, for the gauge choice (219), being equivalent to the above redefinitions of the gauge parameters. So that we get

$$\langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta,\gamma} | B_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) = b_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) \langle \Omega_{n,\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q} |, \qquad (237)$$

and so

$$b_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) = \frac{\beta^2}{\beta^2 - 1} \left\{ \frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} \frac{\alpha}{\beta\gamma} \alpha_n + \frac{q^{1/2}\gamma_n}{\lambda} \right\}$$
(238)

$$= \frac{\beta^2}{\beta^2 - 1} \begin{cases} \frac{q^{1/2} \gamma_n}{\lambda} + \frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} q^{-1} \frac{a_n d_n}{\beta_n} & \text{for } \epsilon_n = -1\\ \frac{q^{1/2} \gamma_n}{\lambda} + \frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} q^{-1} \frac{c_n b_n}{\beta_n} & \text{for } \epsilon_n = 1 \end{cases}$$
(239)

Similarly, one can prove our statements for the right state and the action on it of $B_n(\lambda | \alpha, \beta)$. \Box

Let us remark that if the condition (218) are not satisfied we can still derive the left and right local reference states imposing some case dependent condition on the gauge parameters; here for simplicity we have chosen to omit the description of these cases.

Proposition A.1. Let us assume that for any $n \in \{1, ..., N\}$ the conditions (218) is satisfied then the non-zero left state annihilated by the operator family $A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ exists if and only if we impose the following N + 1 constraints on the bulk and gauge parameters

$$\gamma = z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1)}, \quad \beta / \alpha = w_N^{(\epsilon_N, k_N)}, \quad w_n^{(\epsilon_n, k_n)} = 1 / z_{n+1}^{(\epsilon_{n+1}, k_{n+1})} \quad \forall n \in \{1, ..., N-1\},$$
(240)

for fixed N-tuples of $\epsilon_n = \pm 1$ and $k_n \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$, moreover it is uniquely defined by

$$\langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma | = \sum_{h_1, \dots, h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{n=1}^{N} q^{h_n(k_n+1)} \left[\prod_{r_n=1}^{h_n} \frac{a_n q^{r_n-1/2} + b_n q^{1/2-r_n}}{c_n q^{r_n-1/2} + d_n q^{1/2-r_n}} \left(\frac{a_n^p + d_n^p}{a_n^p + b_n^p} \right)^{1/p} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_n)/2} \\ \bigotimes_{n=1}^{N} \langle h_n, n |. \quad (241)$$

Under the same condition the non-zero right state annihilated by the operator family $A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ exists if and only if we impose the following N + 1 constraints on the bulk and gauge parameters,

$$\gamma = z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1 - 2)}, \quad \beta / \alpha = w_N^{(\epsilon_N, k_N)}, \quad w_n^{(\epsilon_n, k_n)} = 1 / z_{n+1}^{(\epsilon_{n+1}, k_{n+1} - 2)} \quad \forall n \in \{1, ..., N - 1\},$$
(242)

for fixed N-tuples of $\epsilon_n = \pm 1$ and $k_n \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$, moreover it is uniquely defined by

$$|\Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma\rangle = \sum_{h_1, \dots, h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{n=1}^{N} q^{-h_n k_n} \left[\prod_{r_n=1}^{h_n} \frac{c_n q^{r_n-1/2} + d_n q^{1/2-r_n}}{a_n q^{r_n-1/2} + b_n q^{1/2-r_n}} \left(\frac{a_n^p + b_n^p}{c_n^p + d_n^p} \right)^{1/p} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_n)/2} \bigotimes_{n=1}^{N} |h_n, n\rangle.$$
(243)

These are pseudo-eigenstates of $B(\lambda | \alpha, \beta)$,

$$\langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma | B(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) = b(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) \langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta / q, \gamma q |, \qquad (244)$$

$$B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)|\Omega,\alpha,\beta,\gamma\rangle = |\Omega,\alpha,\beta q,\gamma/q\rangle q^N b(\lambda q|\alpha,\beta), \qquad (245)$$

with

$$b(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) = \prod_{n=1}^{N} b_n(\lambda|\alpha,\beta).$$
(246)

Proof. The operator family $A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ is a degree N Laurent polynomial of the form

$$A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = \sum_{n=0}^{N} \lambda^{2n-N} A_n(\alpha,\beta,\gamma), \qquad (247)$$

where the $A_n(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ are operators, for example we write explicitly as

$$A_{0}(\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = \frac{-\alpha \prod_{n=1}^{N} \beta_{n} v_{n}^{-1} + \beta \gamma \prod_{n=1}^{N} \gamma_{n} v_{n} + q^{-1/2} \beta \sum_{a=1}^{N} \left(\prod_{n=a+1}^{N} \beta_{n} v_{n}^{-1} \right) C_{a} \prod_{n=1}^{a-1} \gamma_{n} v_{n}}{(\beta - 1/\beta) \gamma}, \quad (248)$$

$$A_{N}(\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = \frac{-\alpha \prod_{n=1}^{N} \alpha_{n} v_{n} + \beta \gamma \prod_{n=1}^{N} \delta_{n} v_{n}^{-1} - q^{1/2} \alpha \gamma \sum_{a=1}^{N} \left(\prod_{n=a+1}^{N} \alpha_{n} v_{n} \right) B_{a} \prod_{n=1}^{a-1} \delta_{n} v_{n}^{-1}}{(\beta - 1/\beta) \gamma}.$$
 (249)

For general values of the parameters these are invertible operators so that we have to impose at least N + 1 constraints to have that their common kernel is at least one dimensional. We can find the set of constraints by using induction and decomposing $A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ in terms of gauged operators on two subchains one of N - 1 sites and one of 1 site. The most general decomposition reads

$$A_{N,...,1}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = A_{N,...,2}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x_1,y_1)A_1(\lambda|x_1,y_1,\gamma) + B_{N,...,2}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x_1,y_1)C_1(\lambda|x_1,y_1,\gamma), \quad (250)$$

where we have defined

$$M(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x,y) = G^{-1}(\lambda q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta) M(\lambda) G(\lambda q^{1/2}|x,y) = \begin{pmatrix} A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x,y) & B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x,y) \\ C(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x,y) & D(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x,y) \end{pmatrix}, (251)$$

and we have explicitly pointed out in the subscripts the quantum sites to which the operator are referred. The following identities holds:

$$A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x,y) = -A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,xy), \qquad (252)$$

$$B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x,y) = A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x/y), \qquad (253)$$

$$C(\lambda|x, y, \gamma) = \frac{x^2 y^2 - 1}{1 - y^2} A(\lambda|1, 1/xy, \gamma), \qquad (254)$$

$$A(\lambda|x,y,\gamma) = \frac{x^2 - y^2}{1 - y^2} A(\lambda|1,y/x,\gamma), \qquad (255)$$

from which it follows

$$A_{N,\dots,1}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma) = \frac{\left(y_1^2 - x_1^2\right)A_{N,\dots,2}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x_1y_1)A_1(\lambda|1,y_1/x_1,\gamma)}{1 - y_1^2} + \frac{\left(x_1^2y_1^2 - 1\right)A_{N,\dots,2}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,x_1/y_1)A_1(\lambda|1,1/x_1y_1,\gamma)}{1 - y_1^2}.$$
 (256)

Then $A_{N,...,1}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ admits a non-zero state annihilated by its action once we impose that it is true for $A_{N,...,2}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, x_1 y_1)$ and $A_1(\lambda | 1, 1/x_1 y_1, \gamma)$ or for $A_1(\lambda | 1, y_1/x_1, \gamma)$ and $A_{N,...,2}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, x_1/y_1)$, and this state is given by the tensor product of the ones on the two subchains. As the parameters x_1 and y_1 are arbitrary in fact these two conditions are equivalents and so we can chose just one of them. So let us say we ask the second one and we repeat the same argument for $A_{N,...,2}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, x_1/y_1)$, i.e. $A_{N,...,2}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, x_1/y_1)$ admits such a state if $A_2(\lambda | 1, y_2/x_2, x_1/y_1)$ and $A_{N,...,3}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, x_2/y_2)$ do. So on by induction we get that the existence condition is equivalent to the existence conditions for the following N local operators:

$$A_n(\lambda|1, y_n/x_n, x_{n-1}/y_{n-1}) \text{ for any } n \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
(257)

where we have denoted

$$y_{\rm N}/x_{\rm N} = \beta/\alpha, \ x_0/y_0 = \gamma, \tag{258}$$

while the y_n/x_n for any $n \in \{1, ..., N-1\}$ are free parameters to be used to satisfy the existence condition for the local operators $A_n(\lambda | 1, y_n/x_n, x_{n-1}/y_{n-1})$. From the previous lemma for $A_n(\lambda | 1, s_n, r_n)$, the existence condition is equivalent to

$$s_n = w_n^{(\epsilon_n)}$$
 and $r_n = z_n^{(\epsilon_n)}$ (259)

for any $\epsilon_n = \pm 1$ and the right state annihilated by $A_n(\lambda|1, s_n, r_n)$ reads

$$\langle \Omega_n, s_n, r_n | = \sum_{h_n=0}^{p-1} q^{h_n(k_n+1)} \left[\prod_{k_n=1}^{h_n} \frac{a_n q^{k_n-1/2} + b_n q^{1/2-k_n}}{c_n q^{k_n-1/2} + d_n q^{1/2-k_n}} \left(\frac{c_n^p + d_n^p}{a_n^p + b_n^p} \right)^{1/p} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_n)/2} \langle h_n, n|.$$
(260)

From this it is clear that the existence conditions of such a state for $A_{N,...,1}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ coincides with the simultaneous existence for the N local operators (257) and that the state is just the tensor product of the states (260) so that our proposition is proven. Similarly, we can prove the statement for the right state and using the previous lemma we can prove our statement on the action of the operator $B(\lambda | \alpha, \beta)$ on these states.

B Gauge transformed Reflection algebra

B.1 Gauge transformed boundary operators

The gauged two-row monodromy matrix can be defined as it follows:

$$\mathscr{U}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \equiv \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda} G^{-1}(\lambda q^{1/2}|\alpha,\beta) \, \mathscr{U}_{-}(\lambda) \, G(q^{1/2}/\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \\ = \begin{pmatrix} \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta q^{2}) & \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \\ \mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta q^{2}) & \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(261)

Note that one can expand this last gauged monodromy matrix in terms of the gauged bulk ones. Moreover, $\mathscr{U}_{-}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta)$ does not depend on the internal gauge parameter γ , so we are free to chose it at will. The following decompositions hold:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta q^{2}) \\ \mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta q^{2}) \end{pmatrix} = M(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma) \begin{pmatrix} \bar{A}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta q,\gamma q) \\ \bar{C}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta q,\gamma q) \end{pmatrix},$$
(262)

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \\ \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta) \end{pmatrix} = M(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma) \begin{pmatrix} \bar{B}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q) \\ \bar{D}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q) \end{pmatrix},$$
(263)

where

$$\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma) = \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda} \bar{G}^{-1}(\lambda q^{1/2}|\gamma) K_{-}(\lambda) \bar{G}(q^{1/2}/\lambda|\gamma q).$$
(264)

Explicitly, for $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta)$, it holds

$$\frac{\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)}{f(\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q)} = \bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{12}A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)A(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q) - \bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{11}A(\lambda|\alpha,\beta,\gamma)B(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q)
+ \bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{21}B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)B(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q) - \bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{22}B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)A(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q). \quad (265)$$

where

$$\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{11} = \frac{\lambda^{2}(\zeta_{-}/q + q^{2}\gamma\kappa_{-}e^{\tau_{-}}) - q^{2}\gamma\kappa_{-}e^{\tau_{-}}/(\zeta_{-}\lambda^{2}) - 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}},$$
(266)

$$\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{22} = \frac{(\zeta_{-} + q\gamma\kappa_{-}e^{\tau_{-}})/\lambda^{2} - \gamma\lambda^{2} - 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}},$$
(267)

$$\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{12} = \frac{q\gamma\kappa_{-}e^{\tau_{-}}(\lambda^{2}/q - q/\lambda^{2})}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}},$$
(268)

$$\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{21} = \frac{(q/\lambda^2 - \lambda^2/q)[q\gamma e^{\tau_{-}}\kappa_{-} + \zeta_{-} - \kappa_{-}/(q\gamma e^{\tau_{-}})]}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}}.$$
(269)

Then it holds

$$\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{21} \equiv 0, \ \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C} \quad \text{for } \gamma = \gamma_{\epsilon}$$
 (270)

for $\epsilon = \pm$ and

$$\gamma_{\epsilon} = \frac{-\zeta_{-} + \epsilon \sqrt{\zeta_{-}^2 + 4\kappa_{-}^2}}{2qe^{\tau_{-}}\kappa_{-}}.$$
(271)

These gauge transformed boundary operators satisfies the following gauge deformed reflection algebra.

Proposition B.1. The gauge transformed boundary operators satisfy the following commutation relations:

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta)\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta/q^{2}) = \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta)\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta/q^{2}),$$
(272)

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta) = \frac{(\lambda_{1}q/\lambda_{2} - \lambda_{2}/q\lambda_{1})(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}/q - q/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})}{(\lambda_{1}/\lambda_{2} - \lambda_{2}/\lambda_{1})(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})} \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta)\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta)$$

$$+ \frac{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}/q - q/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\lambda_{1}\beta/q\lambda_{2} - \lambda_{2}q/\beta\lambda_{1})(q - 1/q)}{(\lambda_{1}/\lambda_{2} - \lambda_{2}/\lambda_{1})(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\beta/q - q/\beta)} \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta)\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta)$$

$$+ \frac{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}/\beta - \beta/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(q - 1/q)}{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\beta/q - q/\beta)} \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta)\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta), \quad (273)$$

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta)\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta) = \frac{(\lambda_{1}q/\lambda_{2} - \lambda_{2}/q\lambda_{1})(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}/q - q/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})}{(\lambda_{1}/\lambda_{2} - \lambda_{2}/\lambda_{1})(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})} \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta) - \frac{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}/q - q/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\lambda_{2}\beta q/\lambda_{1} - \lambda_{1}/\lambda_{2}\beta q)(q - 1/q)}{(\lambda_{1}/\lambda_{2} - \lambda_{2}/\lambda_{1})(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\beta q - 1/\beta q)} \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta) - \frac{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}\beta - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}\beta)(q - 1/q)}{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\beta q - 1/q\beta)} \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta), \quad (274)$$

and

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta q^{2}) - \frac{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}/\beta - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(q - 1/q)}{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\beta/q - q/\beta)}\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta)\mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta q^{2}) = \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta q^{2})\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta q^{2}) - \frac{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2}/\beta - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(q - 1/q)}{(\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2} - 1/\lambda_{1}\lambda_{2})(\beta/q - q/\beta)}\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda_{2}|\beta)\mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda_{1}|\beta q^{2}).$$
(275)

Similar commutation relations involving $\mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ can be written by using the following β -symmetries:

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda|q^{2}/\beta), \quad \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda|q^{2}/\beta).$$
(276)

SciPost Phys. 5, 026 (2018)

Sci Post

Moreover, these gauge transformed operators satisfy the following parity properties:

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = -\frac{(q-1/q)(\lambda^2 q/\beta - \beta/\lambda^2 q)}{(\beta/q^2 - q^2/\beta)(\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2)} \mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) +$$
(277)

$$\frac{(\beta/q-q/\beta)(\lambda^2/q-q/\lambda^2)}{(\beta/q^2-q^2/\beta)(\lambda^2-1/\lambda^2)}\mathscr{D}_{-}(1/\lambda|\beta),$$
(278)

$$\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \frac{(q-1/q)(\lambda^{2}\beta/q - q/\lambda^{2}\beta)}{(\beta/q^{2} - q^{2}/\beta)(\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2})} \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) +$$
(279)

$$\frac{(\beta/q-q/\beta)(\lambda^2/q-q/\lambda^2)}{(\beta-1/\beta)(\lambda^2-1/\lambda^2)}\mathscr{A}_{-}(1/\lambda|\beta),$$
(280)

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(1/\lambda|\beta) = -\frac{(\lambda^2 q - 1/q\lambda^2)}{(\lambda^2/q - q/\lambda^2)} \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta), \qquad \mathscr{C}_{-}(1/\lambda|\beta) = -\frac{(\lambda^2 q - 1/q\lambda^2)}{(\lambda^2/q - q/\lambda^2)} \mathscr{C}_{-}(\lambda|\beta).$$
(281)

Proof. Both the commutation relations and the parity properties here presented coincide with those derived in [80] for the case of the XXZ spin 1/2 quantum chain with general integrable boundaries. This is the case as they are clearly representation independent. Here we are just writing them in a Laurent polynomial form instead of a trigonometric form.

B.2 Representation of the gauge transformed Reflection algebra

In the bulk of the paper we have anticipated that for almost all the values of the boundary, bulk and gauge parameters the operator family $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ is pseudo-diagonalizable. We will show this statement in the last subsection of this appendix, but for now we want to write explicitly the representation of the other gauge transformed boundary operator families in the left and right basis formed out of the pseudo-eigenstates of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$.

Theorem B.1. The action of the reflection algebra generator $\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta q^2)$ on the generic state $\langle \beta, \mathbf{h} |$ is given by the following expression:

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda | \beta q^{2}) &= \\ & \sum_{a=1}^{2\mathsf{N}} \frac{\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})} \left(\lambda^{2} / q - q / \lambda^{2}\right) \left(\lambda \zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})} - 1 / \left(\lambda \zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}\right)\right) \mathsf{A}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})}{\lambda \left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} / q - q / \left(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}\right)^{2}\right) \left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} - 1 / \left(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}\right)^{2}\right)} \prod_{\substack{b=1 \\ b \neq a \bmod N}}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X_{a}^{(h_{a})} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \\ & \times \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | T_{a}^{-\varphi_{a}} + (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{q^{1/2}}{2\lambda} det_{q} M(1) \left(\frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} + \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \\ & + (-1)^{\mathsf{N}+1} \frac{iq^{1/2}}{2\lambda} \frac{\zeta_{-} + 1 / \zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1 / \zeta_{-}} det_{q} M(i) \left(\frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} - \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X + X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \\ & + q \left(\lambda^{2} / q - q / \lambda^{2}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \left(\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}\right) \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta q^{2}), \end{aligned}$$
(282)

where

$$\begin{split} \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta q^{2}) &= \frac{1}{q(1-\beta^{2})} \left[\sum_{a=1}^{2N} \frac{\prod_{b\neq a \ modN}^{\mathsf{N}} (X_{a}^{(h_{a})} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})})^{-1} \mathsf{A}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}) \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | T_{a}^{-\varphi_{a}}}{((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}/q - q/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}) \left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} - 1/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right)} \right. \\ &+ (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \left(\frac{1}{2} det_{q} M(1) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{1}{X - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} + \frac{i}{2} \frac{\zeta_{-} + 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} det_{q} M(i) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{1}{X + X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \right) \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \right] \\ &+ \frac{\kappa_{-}}{q(\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-})} \left(\frac{\prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \gamma_{a} \delta_{a}}{q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}}} - q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}} \prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \alpha_{a} \beta_{a} \right) \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} |, \end{split}$$

and

$$\langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_a, ..., h_N | T_a^{\pm} = \langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_a \pm 1, ..., h_N |,$$
 (283)

once the parameter α has been fixed by (51).

Proof. The following interpolation formula:

$$\begin{split} \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda | \beta q^{2}) &= \sum_{a=1}^{2N} \frac{\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})} \left(\lambda^{2}/q - q/\lambda^{2}\right) \mathsf{A}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})}{\lambda \left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}/q - q/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right)} \prod_{b=1}^{2N} \frac{\lambda/\zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})} - \zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})}/\lambda}{\zeta_{a}^{(h_{b})} - \zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})}/\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}} \\ &\times \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | T_{a}^{-\varphi_{a}} + (-1)^{N} \frac{q^{1/2}}{2\lambda} \det_{q} M(1) \left(\frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} + \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{N} \frac{\lambda/\zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})} - \zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})}/\lambda}{q^{1/2}/\zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})} - \zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})}/q^{1/2}} \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \\ &+ (-1)^{N+1} \frac{iq^{1/2}}{2\lambda} \frac{\zeta_{-} + 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} \det_{q} M(i) \left(\frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} - \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{N} \frac{\lambda/\zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})} - \zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})}/\lambda}{q^{1/2}/\zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})} - \zeta_{b}^{(h_{b})}/q^{1/2}} \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \\ &+ q \left(\lambda^{2}/q - q/\lambda^{2}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{N} \left(\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}\right) \langle \beta, \mathbf{h} | \mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta q^{2}), \end{split}$$

where we have defined

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty,0}(\beta q^2) = \lim_{\lambda \to \infty,0} \lambda^{\mp 2(\mathsf{N}+1)} \mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda | \beta q^2), \tag{284}$$

is a direct consequence of the functional dependence with respect to λ ,

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \sum_{a=0}^{2N+2} \lambda^{2(a-(N+1))} \mathscr{A}_{a}(\beta)$$
(285)

and of the identities

$$\mathscr{U}_{-}(q^{1/2}) = (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \det_{q} M(1) I_{0}, \quad \mathscr{U}_{-}(iq^{1/2}) = -i \frac{\zeta_{-} + 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} \det_{q} M(i) \sigma_{0}^{z}, \tag{286}$$

which are representation independent. Instead the asymptotic operators $\mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty,0}(\beta q^2)$ depend on the representation and we can compute them observing that using the definition (26) of $\mathscr{A}_{-}(\lambda|\beta q^2)$ it holds

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta q^2) = \left[-\mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}/\beta q^{1/2} - \alpha q \mathscr{B}_{-}^{\infty} + \mathscr{C}_{-}^{\infty}/\alpha q\right]/(\beta - 1/\beta),$$
(287)

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}^{0}(\beta q^{2}) = \left[\beta q^{1/2} \mathscr{D}_{-}^{0} - \alpha q \,\mathscr{B}_{-}^{0} + \mathscr{C}_{-}^{0}/\alpha q\right] / (\beta - 1/\beta), \tag{288}$$

where the $\mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty,0}, \mathscr{D}_{-}^{\infty,0}, \mathscr{B}_{-}^{\infty,0}$ and $\mathscr{C}_{-}^{\infty,0}$ are the asymptotic limits of the ungauged elements of $\mathscr{U}_{-}(\lambda)$. The identities

$$\mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty,0} = q^{\pm 1} \mathscr{D}_{-}^{0,\infty}, \ \mathscr{B}_{-}^{0} = -q^{2} \mathscr{B}_{-}^{\infty}, \ \mathscr{C}_{-}^{0} = -q^{2} \mathscr{C}_{-}^{\infty},$$
(289)

following from (278)-(281), and

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}^{\infty} = \frac{\kappa_{-}e^{\tau_{-}}\prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}}\alpha_{a}\beta_{a}}{q(\zeta_{-}-1/\zeta_{-})}, \ \mathscr{C}_{-}^{\infty} = \frac{\kappa_{-}e^{-\tau_{-}}\prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}}\gamma_{a}\delta_{a}}{q(\zeta_{-}-1/\zeta_{-})},$$
(290)

imply the main identity,

$$\beta q \mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta q^{2}) + \mathscr{A}_{-}^{0}(\beta q^{2})/(\beta q) = \frac{\kappa_{-}(\beta - 1/\beta)}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} \left[\frac{\prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \gamma_{a} \delta_{a}}{q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}}} - q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}} \prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \alpha_{a} \beta_{a} \right].$$
(291)

This identity allows to compute these asymptotic operators once we use the interpolation formula to write $\mathscr{A}^0_{-}(\beta q^2)$ in terms of $\mathscr{A}^\infty_{-}(\beta q^2)$ as it follows,

Similarly, the following theorem characterizes the right SoV representation of the gauged cyclic reflection algebra:

Theorem B.2. The action of the reflection algebra generators $\mathcal{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ on the generic state $|\beta, \mathbf{h}\rangle$, can be written as it follows,

$$\mathcal{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)|\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle = \sum_{a=1}^{2\mathsf{N}} T_{a}^{-\varphi_{a}}|\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle \frac{\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})} \left(\lambda^{2}/q - q/\lambda^{2}\right) \left(\lambda\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})} - 1/(\lambda\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}))\mathsf{D}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})}{\lambda \left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}/q - q/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right) \left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} - 1/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right)} \cdot \prod_{b\neq a \ mod \mathsf{N}} \frac{\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X_{a}^{(h_{a})} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} + |\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle(-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{q^{1/2}}{2\lambda} det_{q} M(1) \left(\frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} + \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} + |\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle(-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{iq^{1/2}}{2\lambda} \frac{\zeta_{-} + 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} det_{q} M(i) \left(\frac{\lambda}{q^{1/2}} - \frac{q^{1/2}}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X + X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} + q \left(\lambda^{2}/q - q/\lambda^{2}\right) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \left(\Lambda - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}\right) \mathcal{D}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta) |\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle,$$
(293)

where

$$\begin{split} \mathscr{D}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta) &= \\ \frac{\beta}{q(\beta-1/\beta)} \left[\sum_{a=1}^{2\mathbb{N}} \frac{\mathsf{D}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})T_{a}^{-\varphi_{a}}|\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle}{\left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} - 1/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right)} \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b\neq a \ modN}}^{\mathbb{N}} \frac{1}{X_{a}^{(h_{a})} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \right. \\ &+ (-1)^{\mathbb{N}} \left(\frac{1}{2} det_{q} M(1) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathbb{N}} \frac{1}{X - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} - \frac{i}{2} \frac{\zeta_{-} + 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} det_{q} M(i) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathbb{N}} \frac{1}{X + X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \right) |\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle \right] \\ &+ \frac{\kappa_{-} [q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}} \prod_{a=1}^{\mathbb{N}} \alpha_{a} \beta_{a} - \frac{\prod_{a=1}^{\mathbb{N}} \gamma_{a} \delta_{a}}{q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}}}]}{q(\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-})} |\beta,\mathbf{h}\rangle, \end{split}$$

and

$$T_{a}^{\pm}|\beta,h_{1},...,h_{a},...,h_{N}\rangle = |\beta,h_{1},...,h_{a}\pm 1,...,h_{N}\rangle.$$
(294)

Proof. The following interpolation formula is derived as in the previous theorem using the polynomiality of the operator family $\mathcal{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$:

$$\mathscr{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \sum_{a=0}^{2\mathsf{N}+2} \lambda^{(2a-(2\mathsf{N}+2))} \mathscr{D}_{a}(\beta),$$
(295)

we have just to compute the asymptotic operator $\mathscr{D}^{\infty}_{-}(\beta)$. The following identities,

$$\mathscr{D}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta) = \left[\beta \mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}/q^{1/2} + \alpha q \mathscr{B}_{-}^{\infty} - \mathscr{C}_{-}^{\infty}/\alpha q\right]/(\beta - 1/\beta),$$
(296)

$$\mathscr{D}_{-}^{0}(\beta) = -\left[q^{3/2}\mathscr{A}_{-}^{\infty}/\beta + q^{2}(\alpha q \mathscr{B}_{-}^{\infty} - \mathscr{C}_{-}^{\infty}/\alpha q)\right]/(\beta - 1/\beta)$$
(297)

trivially follows by the definition of the operator family $\mathcal{D}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$, from which we get

$$q\mathscr{D}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta)/\beta + \beta \mathscr{D}_{-}^{0}(\beta)/q = \frac{\kappa_{-}(\beta - 1/\beta)}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} \left[\frac{\prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \gamma_{a} \delta_{a}}{q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}}} - q \alpha e^{\tau_{-}} \prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \alpha_{a} \beta_{a} \right],$$
(298)

while from the interpolation formula we get

$$\mathcal{D}_{-}^{0}(\beta) = \sum_{a=1}^{2\mathsf{N}} \frac{q \mathsf{D}_{-}(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}) T_{a}^{-\varphi_{a}} | \beta, \mathbf{h} \rangle}{\left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} / q - q/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right) \left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} - 1/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right)} \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b\neq a \bmod \mathsf{N}}}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{1}{X_{a}^{(h_{a})} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} + (-1)^{\mathsf{N}} \left(\frac{q}{2} \det_{q} M(1) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{1}{X - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} - \frac{iq}{2} \frac{\zeta_{-} + 1/\zeta_{-}}{\zeta_{-} - 1/\zeta_{-}} \det_{q} M(i) \prod_{b=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{1}{X + X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \right) | \beta, \mathbf{h} \rangle - q^{2} \mathcal{D}_{-}^{\infty}(\beta) | \beta, \mathbf{h} \rangle.$$
(299)

from which the statement of the theorem follows easily.

B.3 SoV spectral decomposition of the identity

The Theorem 3.1 states the pseudo-diagonalizability of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ for almost all the values of the boundary-bulk-gauge parameters, so that for almost all the values of these parameters the left and right states $\langle \beta, \mathbf{h} |$ and $|\beta, \mathbf{k} \rangle$ are well defined nonzero left and right states describing a left and right basis in the space of the representation.

We can now defines the following $p^{N} \times p^{N}$ matrices $U^{(L,\beta)}$ and $U^{(R,\beta q^{2})}$ defining the change of basis from the original left and right basis,

$$\underline{\langle \mathbf{h} |} \equiv \bigotimes_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \langle h_n, n | \quad \text{and} \quad \underline{|\mathbf{h}\rangle} \equiv \bigotimes_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} |h_n, n\rangle, \tag{300}$$

composed by v_n -eigenstates, to the left and right pseudo-eigenbasis of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$,

$$\langle \boldsymbol{\beta}, \mathbf{h} | = \underline{\langle \mathbf{h} | U^{(L,\beta)}} = \sum_{i=1}^{p^{\mathsf{N}}} U^{(L,\beta)}_{\boldsymbol{\varkappa}(\mathbf{h}),i} \underline{\langle \boldsymbol{\varkappa}^{-1}(i) |} \quad \text{and} \quad |\boldsymbol{\beta}q^{2}, \mathbf{h} \rangle = U^{(R,\beta q^{2})} \underline{|\mathbf{h}\rangle} = \sum_{i=1}^{p^{\mathsf{N}}} U^{(R,\beta q^{2})}_{i,\boldsymbol{\varkappa}(\mathbf{h})} \underline{|\boldsymbol{\varkappa}^{-1}(i)\rangle},$$
(301)

where x is an isomorphism between the sets $\{0, ..., p-1\}^N$ and $\{1, ..., p^N\}$ defined by

$$\boldsymbol{x} : \mathbf{h} \in \{0, ..., p-1\}^{\mathsf{N}} \to \boldsymbol{x} (\mathbf{h}) \equiv 1 + \sum_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} p^{(a-1)} h_a \in \{1, ..., p^{\mathsf{N}}\}.$$
 (302)

It follows from the pseudo-diagonalizability of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ that the $p^{N} \times p^{N}$ square matrices $U^{(L,\beta)}$ and $U^{(R,\beta q^{2})}$ are invertible matrices for which it holds

$$U^{(L,\beta)}\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \Delta_{\mathscr{B}_{-}}(\lambda|\beta)U^{(L,\beta)}, \quad \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)U^{(R,\beta q^{2})} = U^{(R,\beta q^{2})}\Delta_{\mathscr{B}_{-}}(\lambda|\beta), \tag{303}$$

where $\Delta_{\mathscr{B}_{-}}(\lambda|\beta)$ is the $p^{N} \times p^{N}$ diagonal matrix defined by

$$\left(\Delta_{\mathscr{B}_{-}}(\lambda|\beta)\right)_{i,j} \equiv \delta_{i,j} \mathsf{B}_{\chi^{-1}(i)}(\lambda|\beta) \quad \forall i, j \in \{1, ..., p^{\mathsf{N}}\}.$$
(304)

We can prove that it holds, with the same notation as in Theorem 3.1:

Proposition B.2. For almost all the values of the boundary-bulk-gauge parameters it holds

$$\langle \Omega_{\beta} | \Omega_{\beta q^2} \rangle \neq 0, \tag{305}$$

so that fixed the normalization factor

$$N_{\beta} = \left(\prod_{1 \le b < a \le \mathsf{N}} \left(X_a^{(p-1)} - X_b^{(p-1)}\right) \langle \Omega_{\beta} | \Omega_{\beta q^2} \rangle\right)^{1/2}, \tag{306}$$

in the left and right pseudo-eigenstates, then the $p^{N} \times p^{N}$ matrix $M \equiv U^{(L,\beta)}U^{(R,\beta q^{2})}$ is the following invertible diagonal matrix:

$$M_{\boldsymbol{x}(\boldsymbol{h})\boldsymbol{x}(\boldsymbol{k})} = \langle \boldsymbol{\beta}, \boldsymbol{h} | \boldsymbol{\beta} q^2, \boldsymbol{k} \rangle = \prod_{1 \le a \le \mathsf{N}} \delta_{h_a, k_a} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le \mathsf{N}} \frac{1}{X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}}, \tag{307}$$

from which the following spectral decomposition of the identity \mathbb{I} follows

$$\mathbb{I} \equiv \sum_{h_1,\dots,h_N=0}^{p-1} \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} (X_a^{(h_a)} - X_a^{(h_a)}) |\beta q^2, h_1,\dots,h_N\rangle \langle \beta, h_1,\dots,h_N|.$$
(308)

Proof. The following identity holds:

$$B_{\mathbf{h}}(\lambda|\beta)\langle\beta/q^{2},\mathbf{h}|\beta,\mathbf{k}\rangle = \langle\beta,\mathbf{h}|\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)|\beta,\mathbf{k}\rangle = B_{\mathbf{k}}(\lambda|\beta)\langle\beta,\mathbf{h}|\beta q^{2},\mathbf{k}\rangle.$$
(309)

From it follows the fact that the matrix *M* is diagonal,

$$\langle \beta/q^2, \mathbf{h}|\beta, \mathbf{k}\rangle = \langle \beta, \mathbf{h}|\beta q^2, \mathbf{k}\rangle = 0 \quad \forall \mathbf{h} \neq \mathbf{k} \in \{0, ..., p-1\}^{\mathsf{N}},$$
(310)

as there exists at least a $n \in \{1, ..., N\}$ such that $h_n \neq k_n$ and then

$$B_{h}(\zeta_{n}^{(k_{n})}|\beta) \neq 0, \quad B_{k}(\zeta_{n}^{(k_{n})}|\beta) = 0.$$
 (311)

Moreover, independently from the choice of the nonzero normalization factor N_{β} , the Theorem 3.1 implies that the matrices $U^{(L,\beta)}$ and $U^{(R,\beta q^2)}$ are invertible for almost all the values of the boundary-bulk-gauge parameters so that the same must be true for the diagonal matrix M, i.e. it must holds

$$M_{\boldsymbol{\chi}(\mathbf{h})\boldsymbol{\chi}(\mathbf{h})} = \langle \mathbf{h}, \boldsymbol{\beta} | \boldsymbol{\beta} q^2, \mathbf{h} \rangle \neq 0 \quad \forall \mathbf{h} \in \{0, ..., p-1\}^{\mathsf{N}},$$
(312)

which implies (305) for $\mathbf{p} - \mathbf{1} \equiv (p - 1, ..., p - 1)$ being

$$M_{\varkappa(\mathbf{p}-1)\varkappa(\mathbf{p}-1)} = \frac{\langle \Omega_{\beta} | \Omega_{\beta q^2} \rangle}{N_{\beta}^2},$$
(313)

and we can define the normalization factor according to (306). The computation now of the remaining diagonal matrix elements $M_{x(\mathbf{h})x(\mathbf{h})}$ for $\mathbf{h} \neq \mathbf{p} - \mathbf{1}$ can be done in a standard way by computing the matrix elements

$$\theta_{a,h_a}(\beta) \equiv \langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_a, ..., h_N | \mathscr{A}_{-}(\zeta_a^{(h_a+1)} | \beta q^2) | \beta q^2, h_1, ..., h_a + 1, ..., h_N \rangle,$$
(314)

where $h_a \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$, $a \in \{1, ..., N\}$. Using the left action of the operator $\mathscr{A}_{-}(\zeta_a^{(h_a+1)}|\beta q^2)$ we get

$$\begin{aligned} \theta_{a,h_{a}}(\beta) &= \left[\frac{1}{q\left(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})}\right)^{2}} - \frac{\left(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})^{2}}q - 1/q\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})^{2}}\right)}{\beta(\beta - 1/\beta)} \right] \prod_{b=1}^{N} \frac{X_{a}^{(h_{a}+1)} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X_{a}^{(h_{a})} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \\ &\times \frac{A_{-}(1/\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})(q - 1/q)}{\left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} - 1/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right)} \left<\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{a} + 1, ..., h_{N}|\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{a} + 1, ..., h_{N}\right> (315) \\ &= \frac{A_{-}(1/\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})(1/q - q)((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}q/\beta - \beta/q(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2})}{\left((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2} - 1/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}\right)(\beta - 1/\beta)} \prod_{b=1}^{N} \frac{X_{a}^{(h_{a}+1)} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}}{X_{a}^{(h_{a})} - X_{b}^{(h_{b})}} \\ &\times \left<\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{a} + 1, ..., h_{N}|\beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{a} + 1, ..., h_{N}\right>, \end{aligned}$$

while using the decomposition (278) and the fact that

$$\langle \beta, h_1, ..., h_a, ..., h_N | \mathcal{D}_{-}(1/\zeta_a^{(h_a+1)} | \beta q^2) | \beta q^2, h_1, ..., h_a + 1, ..., h_N \rangle = 0,$$
(317)

it holds

$$\theta_{a,h_{a}}(\beta) = \frac{A_{-}(1/\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})(1/q-q)((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2}q/\beta - \beta/q(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a})})^{2})k_{a}^{(h_{a}+1)}}{((\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a}+1)})^{2} - 1/(\zeta_{a}^{(h_{a}+1)})^{2})(\beta - 1/\beta)} \times \langle \beta, h_{1}, ..., h_{a}, ..., h_{N} | \beta q^{2}, h_{1}, ..., h_{a}, ..., h_{N} \rangle.$$
(318)

These results lead to the identity

$$\frac{\langle \beta, h_1, \dots, h_a + 1, \dots, h_N | \beta q^2, h_1, \dots, h_a + 1, \dots, h_N \rangle}{\langle \beta, h_1, \dots, h_a, \dots, h_N | \beta q^2, h_1, \dots, h_a, \dots, h_N \rangle} = \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b \neq a}}^{\mathsf{N}} \frac{X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}}{X_a^{(h_a+1)} - X_b^{(h_b)}},$$
(319)

from which one can prove

$$\frac{\langle \beta, h_1, \dots, h_a, \dots, h_N | \beta q^2, h_1, \dots, h_a, \dots, h_N \rangle}{\langle \beta, p-1, \dots, p-1 | \beta q^2, p-1, \dots, p-1 \rangle} = \prod_{1 \le b < a \le N} \frac{X_a^{(p-1)} - X_b^{(p-1)}}{X_a^{(h_a)} - X_b^{(h_b)}}.$$
(320)

This proves the proposition being by our choice of normalization,

$$\langle \beta, p-1, ..., p-1 | \beta q^2, p-1, ..., p-1 \rangle = \prod_{1 \le b < a \le \mathsf{N}} \frac{1}{X_a^{(p-1)} - X_b^{(p-1)}}.$$
 (321)

B.4 Proof of pseudo diagonalizability and simplicity of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$

We prove the pseudo-digonalizability and pseudo-simplicity of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ in two steps. We first consider some special representation for which such statement is proven by direct computation then we use this result to prove our statement for general representations.

B.4.1 Pseudo diagonalizability and simplicity of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$: special representations

The following theorem holds:

Theorem B.3. Let us assume that the conditions on the bulk-gauge parameters

$$\beta = \alpha w_{\mathsf{N}}^{(\epsilon_{\mathsf{N}}, k_{\mathsf{N}})}, \ z_{n+1}^{(\epsilon_{n+1}, k_{n+1})} = 1/w_n^{(\epsilon_n, k_n)} \quad \forall n \in \{1, ..., \mathsf{N}-1\},$$
(322)

are satisfied for fixed N-tuples of $\epsilon_n = \pm 1$ and $k_n \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$ and that the conditions (218) hold together with the following ones:

$$\left(z_{1}^{(\epsilon_{1},k_{1})}\right)^{p} \neq \left(-\zeta_{-} + \epsilon_{0}\sqrt{\zeta_{-}^{2} + 4\kappa_{-}^{2}}\right)^{p} / (2qe^{\tau_{-}}\kappa_{-})^{p},$$
(323)

and

$$\mu_{n,\epsilon_n}^{2p} \neq \pm 1, \ \mu_{n,\epsilon_n}^{2p} \neq \alpha_{-}^{2p\epsilon}, \ \mu_{n,\epsilon_n}^{2p} \neq -\beta_{-}^{2p\epsilon}, \ \mu_{n,+}^{2p} \neq \mu_{m,-}^{2p\epsilon}, \ \mu_{n,\epsilon_n}^p \neq \mu_{m,\epsilon_n}^p,$$
(324)

for any $\epsilon_0 = \pm 1$ and $n, m \in \{1, ..., N\}$, then the operator family $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \beta)$ has simple pseudo-spectrum characterized by

$$B_{-,n}(\beta) = \mu_{n,\epsilon_n} q^{1/2} \ \forall n \in \{1, ..., N\}, \ i.e. \ independent \ w.r.t. \ \beta,$$
(325)
$$B_{-}(\beta) = f(\alpha, \beta/q, z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1 + 1)}) \left(\frac{\beta^4/q^2}{(1 - \beta^2)(1 - (\beta/q)^2)}\right)^N (-1)^N \prod_{n=1}^N \frac{\gamma_n^2}{\mu_{n,\epsilon_n}^2} \times \left[z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1 + 1)} e^{\tau_-} \kappa_- + \zeta_- - \kappa_- / (z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1 + 1)} e^{\tau_-})\right] / (\zeta_- - 1/\zeta_-),$$
(326)

and the left pseudo-eigenbasis characterized by the formulae (34) by fixing

$$\langle \Omega_{\beta} | = \sum_{h_1,\dots,h_N=0}^{p-1} \bigotimes_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} q^{h_n(k_n+1)} \left[\prod_{k_n=1}^{h_n} \frac{a_n q^{k_n-1/2} + b_n q^{1/2-k_n}}{c_n q^{k_n-1/2} + d_n q^{1/2-k_n}} \left(\frac{c_n^p + d_n^p}{a_n^p + b_n^p} \right)^{1/p} \right]^{(1+\epsilon_n)/2} \langle h_n, n|.$$
(327)

Similarly, let us assume that the conditions (218) and (323)-(324) are satisfied together with

$$\beta = \alpha w_{\mathsf{N}}^{(\epsilon_{\mathsf{N}},k_{\mathsf{N}})}, \ z_{n+1}^{(\epsilon_{n+1},k_{n+1}-2)} = 1/w_{n}^{(\epsilon_{n},k_{n})} \quad \forall n \in \{1,...,\mathsf{N}-1\},$$
(328)

for fixed N-tuples of $\epsilon_n = \pm 1$ and $k_n \in \{0, ..., p-1\}$, then the operator family $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ has simple pseudo-spectrum characterized by fixing

$$B_{-,n}(\beta) = \mu_{n,\epsilon_n} q^{-1/2} \ \forall n \in \{1, ..., N\}, \ i.e. \ independent \ w.r.t. \ \beta,$$
(329)
$$B_{-}(\beta) = f(\alpha, \beta/q, z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1 - 1)}) \left(\frac{\beta^4}{(1 - \beta^2)(1 - (\beta/q)^2)}\right)^N (-1)^N \prod_{n=1}^N \frac{\gamma_n^2}{\mu_{n,\epsilon_n}^2} \times \left[z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1 - 1)} e^{\tau_-} \kappa_- + \zeta_- - \kappa_- / (z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1 - 1)} e^{\tau_-})\right] / (\zeta_- - 1/\zeta_-),$$
(330)

and right pseudo-eigenbasis characterized by the formulae (35) by fixing

$$|\Omega_{\beta}\rangle = \prod_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \prod_{r_n=1}^{p-1} D_{-}(\mathsf{B}_{-,n}(\beta)/q^{r_n}|\beta)|\bar{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle, \tag{331}$$

with

$$|\bar{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle = \left(\frac{\beta}{q}\right)^{\mathsf{N}} \sum_{h_{1},\dots,h_{N}=0}^{p-1} \prod_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} q^{-h_{n}k_{n}} \left[\prod_{r_{n}=1}^{h_{n}} \frac{c_{n}q^{r_{n}-1/2} + d_{n}q^{1/2-r_{n}}}{a_{n}q^{r_{n}-1/2} + b_{n}q^{1/2-r_{n}}} \left(\frac{a_{n}^{p} + b_{n}^{p}}{c_{n}^{p} + d_{n}^{p}}\right)^{1/p}\right]^{(1+\epsilon_{n})/2} \\ \bigotimes_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}} |h_{n}, n\rangle. \quad (332)$$

Proof. The conditions (322) and the choice of internal gauge parameter

$$\gamma = z_1^{(\epsilon_1, k_1)},$$
 (333)

imply that the states (327) and (332) are annihilated by $A(\lambda | \alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ and $A(1/\lambda | \alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q)$ respectively as the following identifications hold:

$$\langle \Omega_{\beta}| = \langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta, \gamma|, \quad |\bar{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle = |\Omega, \alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q\rangle \left(\frac{\beta}{q}\right)^{\mathsf{N}},$$
 (334)

moreover, it holds

$$\langle \Omega_{\beta} | B(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) = b(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) \langle \Omega, \alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q |, \qquad (335)$$

$$B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q)|\bar{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle = |\Omega,\alpha,\beta,\gamma\rangle\beta^{\mathsf{N}}b(\lambda q|\alpha,\beta/q), \qquad (336)$$

so that it holds

$$\langle \Omega_{\beta} | \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) = f(\alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q) \bar{K}_{-}(\lambda | \gamma)_{21} \langle \Omega_{\beta} | B(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) B(1/\lambda | \alpha, \beta/q), \quad (337)$$

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)|\bar{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle = B(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)B(1/\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q)|\bar{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle f(\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q)\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{21}, \quad (338)$$

and consequently

$$\langle \Omega_{\beta} | \mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) = f(\alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q) \bar{K}_{-}(\lambda | \gamma)_{21} b(\lambda | \alpha, \beta) b(1/\lambda | \alpha, \beta/q) \langle \Omega_{\beta/q^2} |, \quad (339)$$

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\alpha,\beta)|\bar{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle = |\bar{\Omega}_{\beta q^{2}}\rangle b(\lambda q|\alpha,\beta)b(q/\lambda|\alpha,\beta/q)f(\alpha,\beta/q,\gamma q)\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{21}, \quad (340)$$

so that for the pseudo-eigenvalue it holds

$$B_{0}(\lambda|\beta) = f(\alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q)\bar{K}_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{21}b(\lambda|\alpha, \beta)b(1/\lambda|\alpha, \beta/q), \qquad (341)$$

$$B_{1}(\lambda|\beta) = f(\alpha, \beta/q, \gamma q) K_{-}(\lambda|\gamma)_{21} b(\lambda q|\alpha, \beta) b(q/(\lambda)|\alpha, \beta/q), \qquad (342)$$

respectively on the left and the right. This fixes the values of the $B_{-,a}(\beta)$ and $B_{-,a}(\beta)$ to those stated in this theorem. Note that the condition (323) implies that

Let us now prove that the states (34) and (35) are all nonzero states. The reasoning is done explicitly only for the left case as for the right one we can proceed similarly. We know by construction that the state $\langle \Omega_{\beta} |$ is nonzero so let us assume by induction that the same is true for the state $\langle \beta, \mathbf{h}^{(0)} | = \langle \beta, h_1^{(0)}, ..., h_N^{(0)} |$ with $h_j^{(0)} \in \{0, ..., p-2\}$ and let us show that $\langle \beta, \mathbf{h}_j^{(0)} | = \langle \beta, h_1^{(0)} + 1, ..., h_N^{(0)} |$ is nonzero. We have that

$$\langle \beta, \mathbf{h}_{j}^{(0)} | \mathscr{A}_{-}(\zeta_{j}^{(h_{j}^{(0)}+1)} | \beta q^{2}) = \mathsf{A}_{-}(\zeta_{j}^{(h_{j}^{(0)}+1)}) \langle \beta, \mathbf{h}^{(0)} | \neq \underline{0} \quad \forall j \in \{1, ..., \mathsf{N}\},$$
(344)

so that $\langle \beta, \mathbf{h}_{j}^{(0)} |$ is nonzero. Using this we can prove that all the states $\langle \beta, h_{1}^{(0)} + x_{1}, ..., h_{N}^{(0)} + x_{N} |$ with $x_{j} \in \{0, 1\}$ for any $j \in \{1, ..., N\}$ are nonzero, which just proves the validity of the induction. Note that the same statements hold if we substitute the given value of β fixed in (328) with any value β/q^{2a} for any $a \in \{1, ..., p-1\}$; i.e. we have that $\langle \Omega_{\beta/q^{2a}} |$ is nonzero and from that we prove similarly the induction.

Let us now prove that the sets of left and right states define respectively a left and a right basis of the linear space of the representation. Let us consider the linear combination to zero of the left states

$$\underline{\mathbf{0}} = \sum_{\mathbf{k} \in \mathbb{Z}_p^{N}} c_{\mathbf{k}} \langle \boldsymbol{\beta}, \mathbf{k} |, \qquad (345)$$

and let us act on it with the following product of operator:

$$\mathscr{B}_{-,\mathbf{h}}(\beta) \equiv \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{1}^{(0)}|\beta) \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{1}^{(1)}|\beta/q^{2}) \cdots \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{1}^{(p-1)}|\beta/q^{2(p-2)}) \times \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{2}^{(0)}|\beta/q^{2(p-1)}) \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{2}^{(1)}|\beta/q^{2p}) \cdots \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{2}^{(p-1)}|\beta/q^{4(p-1)-2}) \cdots \times \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{N}^{(0)}|\beta/q^{2(N-1)(p-1)}) \cdots \mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{2}^{(p-1)}|\beta/q^{2N(p-1)-2}),$$
(346)

where the generic monomial in it,

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{m}^{(0)}|\beta/q^{2(m-1)(p-1)})\mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{2}^{(1)}|\beta/q^{2(m-1)(p-1)+2})\cdots\mathscr{B}_{-}(\zeta_{2}^{(p-1)}|\beta/q^{2m(p-1)-2}), \quad (347)$$

contains only the p-1 arguments $\zeta_m^{(k_m)}$ with $k_m \in \{0, ..., p-1\} \setminus \{h_n\}$ and $\mathbf{h} \equiv \{h_1, ..., h_N\}$ is a generic element of Z_p^N . Then, it easily to understand that it holds

$$\underline{0} = \left(\sum_{\mathbf{k}\in\mathbb{Z}_{p}^{\mathsf{N}}}c_{\mathbf{k}}\langle\beta,\mathbf{k}|\right)\mathscr{B}_{-,\mathbf{h}}(\beta) = c_{\mathbf{h}}\langle\beta,\mathbf{h}|\mathscr{B}_{-,\mathbf{h}}(\beta)$$

$$= c_{\mathbf{h}}\prod_{n=1}^{\mathsf{N}}\prod_{k_{n}\in\{0,\dots,p-1\}\setminus\{h_{n}\}}B_{\mathbf{h}}(\zeta_{n}^{(k_{n})}|\beta/q^{2(n-1)(p-1)+k_{n}'})\langle\beta/q^{2\mathsf{N}(p-1)},\mathbf{h}|, \quad (348)$$

where $k'_n = k_n$ if $k'_n < h_n$ and $k'_n = k_n - 1$ if $h_n < k_n$. Now the simplicity of the pseudo-spectrum of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ implies that

$$\prod_{n=1}^{N} \prod_{k_n \in \{0,\dots,p-1\} \setminus \{h_n\}} B_{\mathbf{h}}(\zeta_n^{(k_n)} | \beta / q^{2(n-1)(p-1) + k'_n}) \neq 0,$$
(349)

from which we derive

$$c_{\rm h} = 0,$$
 (350)

having already proven

$$\langle \beta/q^{2\mathsf{N}(p-1)}, \mathbf{h} | \neq \underline{0}. \tag{351}$$

The generality of the chosen $\mathbf{h} \in Z_p^{\mathsf{N}}$ implies that the linear combination to zero (345) is satisfied if and only if (350) holds for any $\mathbf{h} \in Z_p^{\mathsf{N}}$, that is the left pseudo-eigenstates $\langle \beta, \mathbf{k} |$ are a left basis.

Note that in the bulk of the paper we have chosen to present the construction of the SoVbasis starting from a state $|\Omega_{\beta}\rangle$ associated to the pseudo-eigenvalue $B_0(\lambda|\beta)$ just to simplify the simultaneous presentation of the left and right basis; in fact, we can construct the right basis also starting from the state $|\overline{\Omega}_{\beta}\rangle$ associated to $B_1(\lambda|\beta)$, which is the state constructed directly here for the considered special representations.

B.4.2 Pseudo diagonalizability and simplicity of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$: general representations

In this section we prove the Theorem 3.1 stating the pseudo diagonalizability and simplicity of the operator family $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ for almost all the values of the boundary-bulk-gauge parameters. Let us first prove the following lemma:

Lemma B.1. There exists at least one left and one right pseudo-eigenstate $|\Omega_{\beta}\rangle$ and $\langle\Omega_{\beta}|$ of the one parameter family of pseudo-commuting operators $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ satisfying the condition (30) with pseudo-eigenvalue $B_{0}(\lambda|\beta)$ satisfying the conditions (32) and (33).

Proof. The operator family $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ admits the following representation:

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \left(\frac{\lambda^2}{q} - \frac{q}{\lambda^2}\right) \sum_{a=0}^{N} \Lambda^a \bar{\mathscr{B}}_{-,a}(\beta) T_{\beta}^{-2}, \qquad (352)$$

where the following commutation relations holds

$$\bar{\mathscr{B}}_{-,a}(\beta)T_{\beta} = T_{\beta}\bar{\mathscr{B}}_{-,a}(\beta q), \quad \left[\bar{\mathscr{B}}_{-,a}(\beta), \bar{\mathscr{B}}_{-,b}(\beta)\right] = 0 \quad \forall a, b \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
(353)

as a consequence of the commutation relations (272). The result of the previous section implies that for some special choice of the boundary-bulk-gauge parameters all the operators $\bar{\mathscr{B}}_{-,\alpha,\beta}$ are invertible as $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ is pseudo-diagonalizable and it admits the following representation:

$$\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta) = \mathsf{B}_{-}(\beta) \left(\frac{\lambda^{2}}{q} - \frac{q}{\lambda^{2}}\right) \prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \left(\frac{\lambda}{\mathscr{B}_{-,a}(\beta)} - \frac{\mathscr{B}_{-,a}(\beta)}{\lambda}\right) \left(\lambda \mathscr{B}_{-,a}(\beta) - \frac{1}{\lambda \mathscr{B}_{-,a}(\beta)}\right) T_{\beta}^{-2},$$
(354)

where the $\mathscr{B}_{-,a}(\beta)$ are commuting and invertible operators. Then the fact that this operators depend continuously on these parameters implies that this statement is true for almost any values of these parameters. This also implies that for almost all the value of the boundary-bulk-gauge parameters we can use the above representation for $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$.

We can now recall that, thanks to the result of the Lemma A.1 of our previous paper, we can always find a nonzero simultaneous eigenstate of commuting operators such as the $\mathcal{B}_{-,a}(\beta)$ for any $a \in \{1, ..., N\}$. This is a pseudo-eigenstate of the operator family $\mathcal{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$.

Now, for the same set of representations considered in the previous section we know that the pseudo-eigenvalues of $\mathscr{B}_{(\lambda|\beta)}$ satisfy the conditions (32) and (33). Then, we can use once again the continuity argument to argue that the eigenvalues on the common eigenstate still satisfy (32) and (33).

We can now prove the Theorem 3.1, by using the results of the previous sections.

Proof of Theorem 3.1. The proof of the pseudo-diagonalizability of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ is a direct consequence of the previous lemma. Indeed, under the conditions (32) and (33) we can prove that all the left and right states are well defined and nonzero states which are pseudo-eigenstates of $\mathscr{B}_{-}(\lambda|\beta)$ associated to different pseudo-eigenvalues as a consequence of the gauge transformed commutation relations. The proof of the fact that the states (34) and (35) are all nonzero is done reproducing the argument presented in the proof of Theorem *B.3*.

The statements about the spectral decomposition of the identity of the theorem have been already given in Proposition B.2. \Box

C Properties of cofactor

In this appendix we prove a lemma giving the main properties of the *cofactors* of the matrix $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$.

Lemma C.1. The matrix $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$ has at least rank p-1 for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, up to at most a finite number of values. The following symmetries,

$$C_{i+h,j+h}(\lambda) = C_{i,j}(\lambda q^h) \quad \forall i, j, h \in \{1, ..., p\},$$
(355)

$$C_{i,j}(-\lambda) = C_{i,j}(\lambda) \quad \forall i, j \in \{1, ..., p\},$$
(356)

$$C_{1,1}(1/\lambda) = C_{1,1}(\lambda), \ C_{1,2}(1/\lambda) = C_{1,p}(\lambda),$$
 (357)

hold. Moreover, the cofactors $C_{1,1}(\lambda)$, $C_{1,2}(\lambda)$ and $C_{1,p}(\lambda)$ are polynomials in λ of maximal degree (p-1)(2N+4) which admit the following decomposition:

$$C_{1,1}(\lambda) = \widehat{C}_{1,1}(\lambda) \left(\lambda^2 - \frac{1}{\lambda^2}\right)^2 \prod_{\substack{k=1\\k \neq (p-1)/2}}^{p-2} \left(\lambda^2 q^{1+2k} - \frac{1}{\lambda^2 q^{1+2k}}\right),$$
(358)

where $\widehat{C}_{1,1}(\lambda)$ is a polynomial in Λ of degree (p-1)(N+1), and

$$C_{1,2}(\lambda) = \widehat{C}_{1,2}(\lambda) \left(\lambda^2 - \frac{1}{\lambda^2}\right)^2 \prod_{\substack{k=1\\k \neq (p-1)/2}}^{p-2} \left(\lambda^2 q^{1+2k} - \frac{1}{\lambda^2 q^{1+2k}}\right), \quad (359)$$

$$C_{1,p}(\lambda) = \widehat{C}_{1,p}(\lambda) \left(\lambda^2 - \frac{1}{\lambda^2}\right)^2 \prod_{\substack{k=1\\k \neq (p-1)/2}}^{p-2} \left(\lambda^2 q^{1+2k} - \frac{1}{\lambda^2 q^{1+2k}}\right),$$
(360)

where $\widehat{C}_{1,2}(\lambda)$ and $\widehat{C}_{1,p}(\lambda)$ are polynomials of maximal degree 2(p-1)(N+1) in λ .

Proof. Let us remark that independently from the explicit form of $\tau(\lambda)$ the following identities hold:

$$C_{1,p}(q^{1/2-p}/\mu_{a,+}) = \prod_{j=1}^{p-1} A(\mu_{a,+}q^j) \neq 0 \quad \forall a \in \{1,...,N\},$$
(361)

so that $\overline{C}_{1,p}(\lambda)$ is a non-zero polynomial in λ which implies the statement on the rank of $D_{\tau}(\lambda)$. The proof of the above symmetry properties is standard we just need to make some exchange of rows and columns to bring the matrix in the determinant defining the cofactor in the l.h.s into the matrix defining the cofactor in the r.h.s.. Let us show our statement on the form of $C_{1,1}(\lambda)$. In order to do so we have to prove that $C_{1,1}(\lambda)$ is finite in the points² $\lambda = \pm i^a q^h$ for any $h \in \{1, ..., p-1\}$. More precisely, in the line p-h there is at least one element of the matrix $M_{1,1}(\lambda)$ associated to $C_{1,1}(\lambda)$ which is diverging in the limit $\lambda \to \pm i^a q^h$. Here, we have to distinguish three cases. For the case $h \neq (p \pm 1)/2$, we can proceed as done in the bulk of the paper. We can define the matrix $M_{1,1}^{(h)}(\lambda)$ as the matrix with all the rows coinciding with those of $M_{1,1}(\lambda)$ except the row (p+1)/2-h, which is obtained by summing the row (p-1)/2-h and (p+1)/2-h of $M_{1,1}(\lambda)$ and dividing them by $((\lambda/q^h)^2 - (q^h/\lambda)^2)$, and the row p-h, obtained multiplying the row p-h of $M_{1,1}^{(h)}(\lambda)$ by $((\lambda/q^h)^2 - (q^h/\lambda)^2)$. Clearly it holds $\det_{p-1}M_{1,1}^{(h)}(\lambda) = (-1)^{i+j}C_{1,1}(\lambda)$ and all the rows of the matrix $M_{1,1}^{(h)}(\pm i^a q^h \lambda)$ are finite in the limits $\lambda \to 1$ and so the same is true for their determinants. In fact, it is possible to show that these lines are linear dependents in each one of the matrices $M_{1,1}^{(h)}(\pm i^a q^h)$, so that

$$\det_{p-1} \mathcal{M}_{1,1}^{(h)}(\pm i^a q^h) = 0 \quad \forall h \in \{1, ..., p\} \setminus \{0, (p \pm 1)/2\}.$$
(362)

In the remaining cases, if $h = (p \pm 1)/2$ then the row $(p \pm 1)/2p - h = p \mod(p)$ is not contained in $M_{1,1}(\pm i^a q^h)$ so that we cannot remove here the divergence as we have done before. However, we can proceed differently, let us explain it in the case h = (p + 1)/2 as in the other case we can proceed similarly. In the last row of $M_{1,1}(\pm i^a q^{(p+1)/2}\lambda)$ under the limit $\lambda \to 1$ the last element tend to $\tau(i^a q^{1/2})$, finite nonzero value, and the next to last tend to $A(\pm i^a q^{-1/2}) = 0$, all the others on this row are zero. So that $C_{1,1}(\pm i^a q^{(p-1)/2})$ is finite iff $\det_{p-2}D_{(1,p),(1,p)}(\pm i^a q^{(p+1)/2})$ is finite. This is shown using the following expansion of the determinant:

$$\det_{p-2} D_{(1,p),(1,p)}(\pm i^{a} q^{(p+1)/2} \lambda) = \tau(\lambda) \det_{p-3} D_{\tau,(1,(p+1)/2,p),(1,(p+1)/2,p)}(\pm i^{a} q^{(p+1)/2} \lambda) + \frac{\mathbf{x}(\lambda) \det_{p-3} D_{\tau,(1,(p+1)/2,p),(1,(p+1)/2-1,p)}(\pm i^{a} q^{(p+1)/2} \lambda)}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}} - \frac{\mathbf{x}(1/\lambda) \det_{p-3} D_{\tau,(1,(p+1)/2,p),(1,(p+1)/2+1,p)}(\pm i^{a} q^{(p+1)/2} \lambda)}{\lambda^{2} - 1/\lambda^{2}}, \quad (363)$$

and the identity

$$\det_{p-3} D_{\tau,(1,(p+1)/2,p),(1,(p+1)/2-1,p)}(\pm i^a q^{(p+1)/2}) = \det_{p-3} D_{\tau,(1,(p+1)/2,p),(1,(p+1)/2-1,p)}(\pm i^a q^{(p+1)/2}).$$
(364)

Finally, let us remark that in the case h = 0 the lines (p-1)/2 and (p+1)/2 of $M_{1,1}(\pm i^a)$ are one the opposite of the other so that $\det_{p-1}M_{1,1}(\pm i^a) = 0$. We can so define the matrix $M_{1,1}^{(0)}(\lambda)$ as the matrix with all the rows coinciding with those of $M_{1,1}(\lambda)$ except the row (p+1)/2, which is obtained by summing the row (p-1)/2 and (p+1)/2 of $M_{1,1}(\lambda)$ and dividing them by $(\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2)$, this matrix has finite elements on the row (p+1)/2 also in the limit $\lambda \to \pm i^a$. Similarly to the previous cases one can show that the rows of $M_{1,1}^{(0)}(\pm i^a)$ are linear dependent so that it holds also

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \pm i^a} \frac{\det_{p-1} \mathcal{M}_{1,1}(\pm i^a \lambda)}{\lambda^2 - 1/\lambda^2} = (-1)^a \det_{p-1} \mathcal{M}_{1,1}^{(0)}(\pm i^a) = 0,$$
(365)

from which our statement on the form of $C_{1,1}(\lambda)$ follows. Similarly, we can prove our statement on $C_{1,p}(\lambda)$.

²As for h = 0 the matrix $M_{1,1}(\pm i^a)$ does not contain any singular elements.

References

- [1] J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and B. Pezelier, Transfer matrix spectrum for cyclic representations of the 6-vertex reflection algebra I, SciPost Phys. 2, 009 (2017), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.2.1.009.
- [2] M. Greiner, O. Mandel, T. W. Hänsch and I. Bloch, *Collapse and revival of the matter wave field of a Bose–Einstein condensate*, Nature **419**, 51 (2002), doi:10.1038/nature00968.
- [3] T. Kinoshita, T. Wenger and D. S. Weiss, *A quantum Newton's cradle*, Nature **440**, 900 (2006), doi:10.1038/nature04693.
- [4] S. Hofferberth, I. Lesanovsky, B. Fischer, T. Schumm and J. Schmiedmayer, Nonequilibrium coherence dynamics in one-dimensional Bose gases, Nature 449, 324 (2007), doi:10.1038/nature06149.
- [5] I. Bloch, J. Dalibard and W. Zwerger, *Many-body physics with ultracold gases*, Rev. Mod. Phys. 80, 885 (2008), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.80.885.
- [6] S. Trotzky, Y.-A. Chen, A. Flesch, I. P. McCulloch, U. Schollwöck, J. Eisert and I. Bloch, Probing the relaxation towards equilibrium in an isolated strongly correlated onedimensional Bose gas, Nat. Phys. 8, 325 (2012), doi:10.1038/nphys2232.
- [7] U. Schneider et al., Fermionic transport and out-of-equilibrium dynamics in a homogeneous Hubbard model with ultracold atoms, Nat. Phys. 8, 213 (2012), doi:10.1038/nphys2205.
- [8] T. Fukuhara, P. Schauß, M. Endres, S. Hild, M. Cheneau, I. Bloch and C. Gross, *Microscopic observation of magnon bound states and their dynamics*, Nature 502, 76 (2013), doi:10.1038/nature12541.
- [9] J. Eisert, M. Friesdorf and C. Gogolin, *Quantum many-body systems out of equilibrium*, Nat. Phys. **11**, 124 (2015), doi:10.1038/nphys3215.
- [10] J. P. Ronzheimer, M. Schreiber, S. Braun, S. S. Hodgman, S. Langer, I. P. McCulloch, F. Heidrich-Meisner, I. Bloch and U. Schneider, *Expansion dynamics of interacting bosons in homogeneous lattices in one and two dimensions*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **110**, 205301 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.205301.
- [11] P. Calabrese, F. H. L. Essler and G. Mussardo, Introduction to 'Quantum Integrability in Out of Equilibrium Systems', J. Stat. Mech. 064001 (2016), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2016/06/064001.
- [12] B. Derrida, An exactly soluble non-equilibrium system: The asymmetric simple exclusion process, Phys. Rep. 301, 65 (1998), doi:10.1016/S0370-1573(98)00006-4.
- [13] G. M. Schütz, Critical phenomena and universal dynamics in one-dimensional driven diffusive systems with two species of particles, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 36, R339 (2003), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/36/36/201.
- [14] F. C. Alcaraz, M. Droz, M. Henkel and V. Rittenberg, *Reaction-diffusion pro*cesses, critical dynamics, and quantum chains, Ann. Phys. 230, 250 (1994), doi:10.1006/aphy.1994.1026.
- [15] Z. Bajnok, Equivalences between spin models induced by defects, J. Stat. Mech. P06010 (2006), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2006/06/P06010.

- [16] J. de Gier and F. H. L. Essler, Bethe Ansatz solution of the asymmetric exclusion process with open boundaries, Phys. Rev. Lett. 95, 240601 (2005), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.95.240601.
- [17] J. de Gier and F. H. L. Essler, Exact spectral gaps of the asymmetric exclusion process with open boundaries, J. Stat. Mech. P12011 (2006), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2006/12/P12011.
- [18] J. Sirker, R. G. Pereira and I. Affleck, Diffusion and ballistic transport in one-dimensional quantum systems, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103, 216602 (2009), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.103.216602.
- [19] T. Prosen, Open XXZ Spin Chain: Nonequilibrium steady state and a strict bound on ballistic Transport, Phys. Rev. Lett. 106, 217206 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.106.217206.
- [20] I. V. Cherednik, Factorizing particles on a half-line and root systems, Theor. Math. Phys. 61, 977 (1984), doi:10.1007/BF01038545.
- [21] E. K. Sklyanin, Boundary conditions for integrable quantum systems, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 21, 2375 (1988), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/21/10/015.
- [22] W. Heisenberg, Zur Theorie des Ferromagnetismus, Z. Physik 49, 619 (1928), doi:10.1007/BF01328601.
- [23] H. Bethe, Zur Theorie der Metalle, Z. Physik 71, 205 (1931), doi:10.1007/BF01341708.
- [24] L. Hulthën, Über das Austauschproblem eines Kristalles, Ark. Mat. Astron. Fys. 26, 1 (1938).
- [25] R. Orbach, Linear antiferromagnetic chain with anisotropic coupling, Phys. Rev. 112, 309 (1958), doi:10.1103/PhysRev.112.309.
- [26] L. R. Walker, Antiferromagnetic linear chain, Phys. Rev. 116, 1089 (1959), doi:10.1103/PhysRev.116.1089.
- [27] C. N. Yang and C. P. Yang, One-dimensional chain of anisotropic spin-spin interactions. I. Proof of Bethe's Hypothesis for ground state in a finite system, Phys. Rev. 150, 321 (1966), doi:10.1103/PhysRev.150.321.
- [28] C. N. Yang and C. P. Yang, One-dimensional chain of anisotropic spin-spin interactions. II. Properties of the ground-state energy per lattice site for an infinite system, Phys. Rev. 150, 327 (1966), doi:10.1103/PhysRev.150.327.
- [29] M. Gaudin, La Fonction d'onde de Bethe. Paris, Masson (1983).
- [30] M. Gaudin, Boundary energy of a Bose gas in one dimension, Phys. Rev. A 4, 386 (1971), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.4.386.
- [31] R. Z. Bariev, Correlation functions of the semi-infinite two-dimensional ising model, Theor. Math. Phys. 40, 623 (1979), doi:10.1007/BF01019245.
- [32] R. Z. Bariev, Correlation functions of the semi-infinite two-dimensional ising model. II. Two-point correlation functions, Theor. Math. Phys. 42, 173 (1980), doi:10.1007/BF01032121.

- [33] R. Z. Bariev, Correlation functions of semi-infinite two-dimensional ising model. III. influence of a "fixed" boundary, Theor. Math. Phys. 77, 1090 (1988), doi:10.1007/BF01028685.
- [34] R. Z. Bariev, Local magnetization of the semi-infinite XY-chain, Phys. A: Stat. Mech. its Appl. 103, 363 (1980), doi:10.1016/0378-4371(80)90224-1.
- [35] H. Schulz, Hubbard chain with reflecting ends, J. Phys. C: Solid State Phys. 18, 581 (1985), doi:10.1088/0022-3719/18/3/010.
- [36] F. C. Alcaraz, M. N. Barber, M. T. Batchelor, R. J. Baxter and G. R. W. Quispel, Surface exponents of the quantum XXZ, Ashkin-Teller and Potts models, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 20, 6397 (1987), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/20/18/038.
- [37] L. Mezincescu, R. I. Nepomechie and V. Rittenberg, Bethe ansatz solution of the Fateev-Zamolodchikov quantum spin chain with boundary terms, Phys. Lett. A 147, 70 (1990), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(90)90016-H.
- [38] V. Pasquier and H. Saleur, Common structures between finite systems and conformal field theories through quantum groups, Nucl. Phys. B 330, 523 (1990), doi:10.1016/0550-3213(90)90122-T.
- [39] M. T. Batchelor, L. Mezincescu, R. I. Nepomechie and V. Rittenberg, *q-deformations of the O(3) symmetric spin-1 Heisenberg chain*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 23, L141 (1990), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/23/4/003.
- [40] P. P. Kulish and E. K. Sklyanin, The general Uq(sl(2)) invariant XXZ integrable quantum spin chain, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 24, L435 (1991), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/24/8/009.
- [41] L. Mezincescu and R. I. Nepomechie, Addendum: Integrability of open spin chains with quantum algebra symmetry, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 07, 5657 (1992), doi:10.1142/S0217751X9200257X.
- [42] P. P. Kulish and E. K. Sklyanin, *Algebraic structures related to reflection equations*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 25, 5963 (1992), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/25/22/022.
- [43] H. J. de Vega and A. Gonzalez Ruiz, Boundary K-matrices for the six vertex and the $n(2n-1)A_{n-1}$ vertex models, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **26**, L519 (1993), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/26/12/007.
- [44] H. J. de Vega and A. Gonzalez-Ruiz, Boundary K-matrices for the XYZ, XXZ and XXX spin chains, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 27, 6129 (1994), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/27/18/021.
- [45] S. Ghoshal and A. B. Zamolodchikov, Boundary S matrix and boundary state in twodimensional integrable quantum field theory, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 09, 3841 (1994), doi:10.1142/S0217751X94001552.
- [46] S. Ghoshal and A. B. Zamolodchikov, Errata: Boundary S matrix and boundary state in two-dimensional integrable quantum field theory, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 09, 4353 (1994), doi:10.1142/S0217751X94002430.
- [47] M. Jimbo, R. Kedem, T. Kojima, H. Konno and T. Miwa, *XXZ chain with a boundary*, Nucl. Phys. B 441, 437 (1995), doi:10.1016/0550-3213(95)00062-W.
- [48] M. Jimbo, R. Kedem, H. Konno, T. Miwa and R. Weston, Difference equations in spin chains with a boundary, Nucl. Phys. B 448, 429 (1995), doi:10.1016/0550-3213(95)00218-H.

- [49] M. T. Batchelor, R. J. Baxter, M. J. O'Rourke and C. M. Yung, *Exact solution and interfacial tension of the six-vertex model with anti-periodic boundary conditions*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 28, 2759 (1995), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/28/10/009.
- [50] A. Doikou, Fused integrable lattice models with quantum impurities and open boundaries, Nucl. Phys. B **668**, 447 (2003), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2003.07.001.
- [51] L. Frappat, R. I. Nepomechie and E. Ragoucy, A complete Bethe ansatz solution for the open spin-s XXZ chain with general integrable boundary terms, J. Stat. Mech. P09009 (2007), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2007/09/P09009.
- [52] N. Kitanine, K. K. Kozlowski, J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli, N. A. Slavnov and V. Terras, *Correlation functions of the open XXZ chain: I*, J. Stat. Mech. P10009 (2007), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2007/10/P10009.
- [53] N. Kitanine, K. K. Kozlowski, J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli, N. A. Slavnov and V. Terras, *Correlation functions of the open XXZ chain: II*, J. Stat. Mech. P07010 (2008), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2008/07/P07010.
- [54] N. Crampé, E. Ragoucy and D. Simon, Eigenvectors of open XXZ and ASEP models for a class of non-diagonal boundary conditions, J. Stat. Mech. P11038 (2010), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2010/11/P11038.
- [55] N. Crampé and E. Ragoucy, Generalized coordinate Bethe ansatz for non-diagonal boundaries, Nucl. Phys. B 858, 502 (2012), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2012.01.020.
- [56] P. Baseilhac and K. Koizumi, A deformed analogue of Onsager's symmetry in the XXZ open spin chain, J. Stat. Mech. P10005 (2005), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2005/10/P10005.
- [57] P. Baseilhac and K. Koizumi, Exact spectrum of the XXZ open spin chain from the q-Onsager algebra representation theory, J. Stat. Mech. P09006 (2007), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2007/09/P09006.
- [58] P. Baseilhac and S. Belliard, *The half-infinite XXZ chain in Onsager's approach*, Nucl. Phys. B 873, 550 (2013), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2013.05.003.
- [59] P. Baseilhac and S. Belliard, Non-Abelian symmetries of the half-infinite XXZ spin chain, Nucl. Phys. B 916, 373 (2017), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2017.01.012.
- [60] S. Belliard and N. Crampé, *Heisenberg XXX model with general boundaries: Eigenvectors from algebraic Bethe ansatz*, SIGMA **9**, 072 (2013), doi:10.3842/SIGMA.2013.072.
- [61] S. Belliard, N. Crampé and E. Ragoucy, Algebraic Bethe ansatz for open XXX model with triangular boundary matrices, Lett. Math. Phys. 103, 493 (2013), doi:10.1007/s11005-012-0601-6.
- [62] S. Belliard, Modified algebraic Bethe ansatz for XXZ chain on the segment I: Triangular cases, Nucl. Phys. B 892, 1 (2015), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2015.01.003.
- [63] S. Belliard and R. A. Pimenta, Modified algebraic Bethe ansatz for XXZ chain on the segment – II – general cases, Nucl. Phys. B 894, 527 (2015), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2015.03.016.
- [64] J. Avan, S. Belliard, N. Grosjean and R. A. Pimenta, Modified algebraic Bethe ansatz for XXZ chain on the segment – III – Proof, Nucl. Phys. B 899, 229 (2015), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2015.08.006.

- [65] R. I. Nepomechie, Solving the open XXZ spin chain with nondiagonal boundary terms at roots of unity, Nucl. Phys. B 622, 615 (2002), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(01)00585-5.
- [66] R. I. Nepomechie, Functional relations and Bethe ansatz for the XXZ chain, J. Stat. Phys. 111, 1363 (2003), doi:10.1023/A:1023016602955.
- [67] R. I. Nepomechie and F. Ravanini, Completeness of the Bethe Ansatz solution of the open XXZ chain with nondiagonal boundary terms, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 36, 11391 (2003), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/36/45/003.
- [68] R. Murgan, R. I. Nepomechie and C. Shi, Exact solution of the open XXZ chain with general integrable boundary terms at roots of unity, J. Stat. Mech. P08006 (2006), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2006/08/P08006.
- [69] W. Galleas, Functional relations from the Yang–Baxter algebra: Eigenvalues of the XXZ model with non-diagonal twisted and open boundary conditions, Nucl. Phys. B 790, 524 (2008), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2007.09.011.
- [70] W.-L. Yang, R. I. Nepomechie and Y.-Z. Zhang, *Q-operator and T-Q relation from the fusion hierarchy*, Phys. Lett. B **633**, 664 (2006), doi:10.1016/j.physletb.2005.12.022.
- [71] J. Cao, W.-L. Yang, K. Shi and Y. Wang, Off-diagonal Bethe ansatz solutions of the anisotropic spin- chains with arbitrary boundary fields, Nucl. Phys. B 877, 152 (2013), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2013.10.001.
- [72] X. Xu, K. Hao, T. Yang, J. Cao, W.-L. Yang and K. Shi, Bethe ansatz solutions of the τ_2 -model with arbitrary boundary fields, J. High Energ. Phys. 080 (2016), doi:10.1007/JHEP11(2016)080.
- [73] S. É. Derkachov, G. P. Korchemsky and A. N. Manashov, Baxter Q-operator and separation of variables for the open SL(2,R) spin chain, J. High Energ. Phys. 053 (2003), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2003/10/053.
- [74] H. Frahm, A. Seel and T. Wirth, *Separation of variables in the open XXX chain*, Nucl. Phys. B **802**, 351 (2008), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2008.04.008.
- [75] H. Frahm, J. H. Grelik, A. Seel and T. Wirth, *Functional Bethe ansatz methods for the open XXX chain*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 44, 015001 (2010), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/44/1/015001.
- [76] L. Amico, H. Frahm, A. Osterloh and T. Wirth, Separation of variables for integrable spin-boson models, Nucl. Phys. B 839, 604 (2010), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2010.07.005.
- [77] L. Amico, H. Frahm, A. Osterloh and G. A. P. Ribeiro, *Integrable spin-boson models descending from rational six-vertex models*, Nucl. Phys. B 787, 283 (2007), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2007.07.022.
- [78] G. Niccoli, Non-diagonal open spin-1/2 XXZ quantum chains by separation of variables: complete spectrum and matrix elements of some quasi-local operators, J. Stat. Mech. P10025 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/10/P10025.
- [79] S. Faldella and G. Niccoli, SOV approach for integrable quantum models associated with general representations on spin-1/2 chains of the 8-vertex reflection algebra, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 47, 115202 (2014), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/47/11/115202.

- [80] S. Faldella, N. Kitanine and G. Niccoli, *The complete spectrum and scalar products for the open spin-1/2 XXZ quantum chains with non-diagonal boundary terms*, J. Stat. Mech. P01011 (2014), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2014/01/P01011.
- [81] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet and G. Niccoli, Open spin chains with generic integrable boundaries: Baxter equation and Bethe ansatz completeness from separation of variables, J. Stat. Mech. P05015 (2014), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2014/05/P05015.
- [82] H. Fan, B.-Y. Hou, K.-J. Shi and Z.-X. Yang, Algebraic Bethe ansatz for the eightvertex model with general open boundary conditions, Nucl. Phys. B 478, 723 (1996), doi:10.1016/0550-3213(96)00398-7.
- [83] J. Cao, H.-Q. Lin, K.-J. Shi and Y. Wang, Exact solution of XXZ spin chain with unparallel boundary fields, Nucl. Phys. B 663, 487 (2003), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(03)00372-9.
- [84] W.-L. Yang and Y.-Z. Zhang, On the second reference state and complete eigenstates of the open XXZ chain, J. High Energ. Phys. 04, 044 (2007), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2007/04/044.
- [85] D. Arnaudon, N. Crampé, A. Doikou, L. Frappat and É. Ragoucy, Analytical Bethe ansatz for closed and open gl(*N*)-spin chains in any representation, J. Stat. Mech. P02007 (2005), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2005/02/P02007.
- [86] D. Arnaudon, N. Crampé, A. Doikou, L. Frappat and E. Ragoucy, Spectrum and Bethe Ansatz Equations for the $U_q(gl(\mathcal{N}))$ Closed and Open Spin Chains in any Representation, Ann. Henri Poincaré 7, 1217 (2006), doi:10.1007/s00023-006-0280-x.
- [87] E. Ragoucy and G. Satta, Analytical Bethe ansatz for closed and open gl(*M*|*N*) superspin chains in arbitrary representations and for any Dynkin diagram, J. High Energ. Phys. 09, 001 (2007), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2007/09/001.
- [88] S. Belliard and E. Ragoucy, *The nested Bethe ansatz for 'all' open spin chains with diagonal boundary conditions*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **42**, 205203 (2009), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/42/20/205203.
- [89] H.-Q. Zhou, Quantum integrability for the one-dimensional Hubbard open chain, Phys. Rev. B 54, 41 (1996), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.54.41.
- [90] H.-Q. Zhou, Graded reflection equations and the one-dimensional Hubbard open chain, Phys. Lett. A **228**, 48 (1997), doi:10.1016/S0375-9601(97)00035-2.
- [91] H. Asakawa and M. Suzuki, Finite-size corrections in the XXZ model and the Hubbard model with boundary fields, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 29, 225 (1996), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/29/2/004.
- [92] X.-W. Guan, M.-S. Wang and S.-D. Yang, Lax pair and boundary K-matrices for the one-dimensional Hubbard model, Nucl. Phys. B 485, 685 (1997), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(96)00630-X.
- [93] X.-W. Guan, Algebraic Bethe ansatz for the one-dimensional Hubbard model with open boundaries, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 33, 5391 (2000), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/33/30/309.
- [94] M. Shiroishi and M. Wadati, *Bethe ansatz equation for the Hubbard model with boundary fields*, J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. **66**, 1 (1997), doi:10.1143/JPSJ.66.1.

- [95] M. Shiroishi and M. Wadati, Integrable boundary conditions for the one-dimensional Hubbard model, J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 66, 2288 (1997), doi:10.1143/JPSJ.66.2288.
- [96] A. Doikou, The open XXZ and associated models at q root of unity, J. Stat. Mech. P09010 (2006), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2006/09/P09010.
- [97] E. K. Sklyanin and L. D. Faddeev, *Quantum mechanical approach to completely integrable field theory models*. Sov. Phys. Dokl. **23**, 902 (1978).
- [98] L. A. Takhtadzhan and L. D. Faddeev, *The quantum method of the inverse problem and the heisenberg XYZ model*, Russ. Math. Surv. **34**, 11 (1979), doi:10.1070/RM1979v034n05ABEH003909.
- [99] E. K. Sklyanin, *Inverse scattering method and quantum nonlinear Schrödinger equation*. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR **244**, 1337 (1979).
- [100] E. K. Sklyanin, Method of the inverse scattering problem and the nonlinear quantum Schrödinger equation. Sov. Phys. Dokl. 24, 107 (1979).
- [101] P. P. Kulish and E. K. Sklyanin, Quantum inverse scattering method and the Heisenberg ferromagnet, Phys. Lett. A 70, 461 (1979), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(79)90365-7.
- [102] E. K. Sklyanin, L. A. Takhtadzhyan and L. D. Faddeev, *Quantum inverse problem method*. *I*, Theor. Math. Phys. **40**, 688 (1979), doi:10.1007/BF01018718.
- [103] L. D. Faddeev, *Two-dimensional integrable models in quantum field theory*, Phys. Scr. 24, 832 (1981), doi:10.1088/0031-8949/24/5/005.
- [104] E. K. Sklyanin, Quantum version of the method of inverse scattering problem, J. Math. Sci. 19, 1546 (1982), doi:10.1007/BF01091462.
- [105] L. D. Faddeev, Integrable models in (1 + 1)-dimensional quantum field theory, in World Scientific Series in 20th Century Mathematics, World Scientific, 294 (1995), ISBN 9789810221980, doi:10.1142/9789812815453 0009.
- [106] L. D. Faddeev, *How algebraic Bethe ansatz works for integrable model* (1996), arXiv:hep-th/9605187.
- [107] M. Jimbo, Yang-Baxter equation in integrable systems, Adv. Series in Math. Phys. 10 (1990), Singapore, World Scientific, ISBN 9789810201203, doi:10.1142/1021.
- [108] P. P. Kulish and E. K. Sklyanin, *Quantum spectral transform method recent developments*, in Integrable Quantum Field Theor. **151**, 61 (1982), Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, ISBN 9783540111900, doi:10.1007/3-540-11190-5_8.
- [109] H. B. Thacker, Exact integrability in quantum field theory and statistical systems, Rev. Mod. Phys. 53, 253 (1981), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.53.253.
- [110] A. G. Izergin and V. E. Korepin, Lattice versions of quantum field theory models in two dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B 205, 401 (1982), doi:10.1016/0550-3213(82)90365-0.
- [111] R. J. Baxter, *Exactly Solved Models in Statistical Mechanics*. Academic Press, New York U.S.A. (1982).
- [112] E. H. Lieb and D. C. Mattis, *Mathematical Physics in One Dimension*, New-York : Academic (1966).

- [113] B. S. Shastry, S. S. Jha and V. Singh, *Exactly solvable problems in condensed matter and relativistic field theory*, Lect. Notes in Phys. **242** (1985), Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, ISBN 978-3-540-16075-5, doi:10.1007/3-540-16075-2.
- [114] E. K. Sklyanin, *The quantum Toda chain*, in Non-Linear Equations in Classical and Quantum Field Theory, 196 (1985), Springer Berlin Heidelberg, ISBN 9783540152132, doi:10.1007/3-540-15213-X_80.
- [115] E. K. Sklyanin, Goryachev-Chaplygin top and the inverse scattering method, J. Math. Sci. 31, 3417 (1985), doi:10.1007/BF02107243.
- [116] M.-L. Ge, Quantum Group and Quantum Integrable Systems, World Sci. 63 (1992), ISBN: 978-981-4538-53-4, doi:10.1142/1469.
- [117] E. K. Sklyanin, Separation of variables: new trends, Prog. Theor. Phys. Suppl. 118, 35 (1995), doi:10.1143/PTPS.118.35.
- [118] O. Babelon, D. Bernard and F. A. Smirnov, *Quantization of solitons and the restricted sine-Gordon model*, Commun. Math. Phys. **182**, 319 (1996), doi:10.1007/BF02517893.
- [119] O. Babelon, D. Bernard and F. A. Smirnov, Null-vectors in integrable field theory, Commun. Math. Phys. 186, 601 (1997), doi:10.1007/s002200050122.
- [120] F. A. Smirnov, Structure of matrix elements in the quantum Toda chain, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 31, 8953 (1998), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/31/44/019.
- [121] S. É. Derkachov, G. P. Korchemsky and A. N. Manashov, Separation of variables for the quantum SL(2,R) spin chain, J. High Energ. Phys. 07, 047 (2003), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2003/07/047.
- [122] A. G. Bytsko and J. Teschner, Quantization of models with non-compact quantum group symmetry: modular XXZ magnet and lattice sinh-Gordon model, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 39, 12927 (2006), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/39/41/S11.
- [123] G. von Gehlen, N. Iorgov, S. Pakuliak and V. Shadura, *The Baxter–Bazhanov–Stroganov* model: separation of variables and the Baxter equation, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **39**, 7257 (2006), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/39/23/006.
- [124] G. von Gehlen, N. Iorgov, S. Pakuliak and V. Shadura, Factorized finite-size Ising model spin matrix elements from separation of variables, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 42, 304026 (2009), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/42/30/304026.
- [125] G. von Gehlen, N. Iorgov, S. Pakuliak, V. Shadura and Y. Tykhyy, *Form-factors in the Baxter–Bazhanov–Stroganov model I: norms and matrix elements*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 40, 14117 (2007), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/40/47/006.
- [126] G. von Gehlen, N. Iorgov, S. Pakuliak, V. Shadura and Y. Tykhyy, Form-factors in the Baxter–Bazhanov–Stroganov model II: Ising model on the finite lattice, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 41, 095003 (2008), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/41/9/095003.
- [127] G. Niccoli and J. Teschner, The sine–Gordon model revisited: I, J. Stat. Mech. P09014 (2010), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2010/09/P09014.
- [128] G. Niccoli, Reconstruction of Baxter Q-operator from Sklyanin SOV for cyclic representations of integrable quantum models, Nucl. Phys. B 835, 263 (2010), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2010.03.009.

- [129] N. Grosjean and G. Niccoli, The τ_2 -model and the chiral Potts model revisited: completeness of Bethe equations from Sklyanin's SOV method, J. Stat. Mech. P11005 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/11/P11005.
- [130] N. Grosjean, J. M. Maillet and G. Niccoli, On the form factors of local operators in the lattice sine–Gordon model, J. Stat. Mech. P10006 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/10/P10006.
- [131] N. Grosjean, J.-M. Maillet and G. Niccoli, On the form factors of local operators in the Bazhanov–Stroganov and Chiral Potts models, Ann. Henri Poincaré 16, 1103 (2014), doi:10.1007/s00023-014-0358-9.
- [132] S. Niekamp, T. Wirth and H. Frahm, *The XXZ model with anti-periodic twisted bound-ary conditions*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **42**, 195008 (2009), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/42/19/195008.
- [133] G. Niccoli, Antiperiodic spin-1/2 XXZ quantum chains by separation of variables: Complete spectrum and form factors, Nucl. Phys. B 870, 397 (2013), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2013.01.017.
- [134] G. Niccoli, On the developments of Sklyanin's quantum separation of variables for integrable quantum field theories, in XVIIth International Congress on Mathematical Physics, Word Sci. 456 (2013), ISBN 9789814449236, doi:10.1142/9789814449243 0043.
- [135] G. Niccoli, Form factors and complete spectrum of XXX antiperiodic higher spin chains by quantum separation of variables, J. Math. Phys. 54, 053516 (2013), doi:10.1063/1.4807078.
- [136] G. Niccoli, An antiperiodic dynamical six-vertex model: I. Complete spectrum by SOV, matrix elements of the identity on separate states and connections to the periodic eight-vertex model, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 46, 075003 (2013), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/46/7/075003.
- [137] G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *The eight-vertex model with quasi-periodic boundary conditions*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **49**, 044001 (2015), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/49/4/044001.
- [138] G. Niccoli and V. Terras, Antiperiodic XXZ chains with arbitrary spins: Complete eigenstate construction by functional equations in separation of variables, Lett. Math. Phys. 105, 989 (2015), doi:10.1007/s11005-015-0759-9.
- [139] D. Levy-Bencheton, G. Niccoli and V. Terras, Antiperiodic dynamical 6-vertex model by separation of variables II: functional equations and form factors, J. Stat. Mech. 033110 (2016), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2016/03/033110.
- [140] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and V. Terras, On determinant representations of scalar products and form factors in the SoV approach: the XXX case, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 49, 104002 (2016), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/49/10/104002.
- [141] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *The open XXX spin chain in the SoV framework: scalar product of separate states*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **50**, 224001 (2017), doi:10.1088/1751-8121/aa6cc9.
- [142] P. Roche and D. Arnaudon, *Irreducible representations of the quantum analogue of SU(2)*, Lett. Math. Phys. 17, 295 (1989), doi:10.1007/BF00399753.

- [143] V. V. Bazhanov and Y. G. Stroganov, Chiral Potts model as a descendant of the six-vertex model, J. Stat. Phys. 59, 799 (1990), doi:10.1007/BF01025851.
- [144] E. Date, M. Jimbo, K. Miki and T. Miwa, *R* matrix for cyclic representations of $U_q(\hat{s}l(3, C))$ at $q^3 = 1$, Phys. Lett. A **148**, 45 (1990), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(90)90573-7.
- [145] E. Date, M. Jimbo, K. Miki and T. Miwa, Generalized chiral Potts models and minimal cyclic representations of $U_q(\widehat{\mathfrak{gl}}(n,C))$, Commun. Math. Phys. **137**, 133 (1991), doi:10.1007/BF02099119.
- [146] V. O. Tarasov, Cyclic monodromy matrices for the R-matrix of the six-vertex model and the chiral Potts model with fixed spin boundary conditions, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 07, 963 (1992), doi:10.1142/S0217751X92004129.
- [147] V. Tarasov, *Cyclic monodromy matrices forsl(n) trigonometricR-matrices*, Commun. Math. Phys. **158**, 459 (1993), doi:10.1007/BF02096799.
- [148] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet and V. Terras, Form factors of the XXZ Heisenberg spin-12 finite chain, Nucl. Phys. B 554, 647 (1999), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(99)00295-3.
- [149] J. M. Maillet and V. Terras, On the quantum inverse scattering problem, Nucl. Phys. B 575, 627 (2000), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(00)00097-3.
- [150] H. Au-Yang, B. M. McCoy, J. H.H. Perk, S. Tang and M.-L. Yan, Commuting transfer matrices in the chiral Potts models: Solutions of star-triangle equations with genus>1, Phys. Lett. A 123, 219 (1987), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(87)90065-X.
- [151] B. M. McCoy, J. H. H. Perk, S. Tang and C. H. Sah, Commuting transfer matrices for the four-state self-dual chiral Potts model with a genus-three uniformizing fermat curve, Phys. Lett. A 125, 9 (1987), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(87)90509-3.
- [152] H. Au-Yang, B. M. McCoy, J. H. H. Perk, and S. Tang, Solvable models in statistical mechanics and Riemann surfaces of genus greater than one., Algebraic Analysis 1, Academic Press, New York (1988).
- [153] R. J. Baxter, J. H. H. Perk and H. Au-Yang, New solutions of the star-triangle relations for the chiral potts model, Phys. Lett. A 128, 138 (1988), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(88)90896-1.
- [154] R. J. Baxter, V. V. Bazhanov and J. H. H. Perk, Functional relations for transfer matrices of the chiral Potts model, Int. J. Mod. Phys. B 04, 803 (1990), doi:10.1142/S0217979290000395.
- [155] R. J. Baxter, Superintegrable chiral Potts model: Thermodynamic properties, an "inverse" model, and a simple associated Hamiltonian, J. Stat. Phys. 57, 1 (1989), doi:10.1007/BF01023632.
- [156] R. J. Baxter, The superintegrable chiral potts model, Phys. Lett. A 133, 185 (1988), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(88)91014-6.
- [157] G. Albertini, B. M. McCoy and J. H. H. Perk, *Eigenvalue Spectrum of the Superintegrable Chiral Potts Model*. Adv. Study in Pure Math. **19**, 1 (1989).
- [158] G. Albertini, B. M. McCoy and J. H.H. Perk, Commensurate-incommensurate transition in the ground state of the superintegrable chiral Potts model, Phys. Lett. A 135, 159 (1989), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(89)90254-5.

- [159] G. Albertini, B. M. McCoy and J. H.H. Perk, Level crossing transitions and the massless phases of the superintegrable chiral Potts chain, Phys. Lett. A 139, 204 (1989), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(89)90142-4.
- [160] H. Au-Yang and J. H. H. Perk, Onsager's star triangle equation: Master key to the integrability. Integrable Sys Quantum Field Theory 57 (1989), doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-385342-4.50008-1.
- [161] V. O. Tarasov, Transfer matrix of the superintegrable chiral Potts model. Bethe ansatz spectrum, Phys. Lett. A 147, 487 (1990), doi:10.1016/0375-9601(90)90612-R.
- [162] R. J. Baxter, Transfer matrix functional relations for the generalized $\tau_2(t_q)$ model, J. Stat. Phys. **117**, 1 (2004), doi:10.1023/B:JOSS.0000044062.64287.b9.
- [163] H. Au-Yang and J. H. H. Perk, *Eigenvectors in the superintegrable model I:* sl₂ generators, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 41, 275201 (2008), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/41/27/275201.
- [164] H. Au-Yang and J. H. H. Perk, Eigenvectors in the superintegrable model II: ground-state sector, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 42, 375208 (2009), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/42/37/375208.
- [165] J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli, B. Pezelier, *Integrable local Hamiltonians associated to cyclic representations of the 6-vertex reflection algebra.*, to appear.